# **Guide to the Edwin Montefiore Borchard Papers**

**MS 670** 



compiled by John Dojka

December 1975

Yale University Library
P.O. Box 208240
New Haven, CT 06520-8240
(203) 432-1735
(203) 432-7441
beinecke.library@yale.edu
http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/

# **Table of Contents**

Collection Overview	3
Collection Overview Requesting Instructions	3
Administrative Information	4
Immediate Source of Acquisition	4
Conditions Governing Access	4
Conditions Governing Use	
Preferred Citation	4
Biographical / Historical	4
Scope and Contents	5
Arrangement	6
Collection Contents	7
Series I: Selected Correspondence, 1913-1948	7
Series II: General Correspondence, 1910-1947	18
Series III: Subject Files: International Law & Foreign Affairs, 1913-1950	21
Series IV: Subject Files: U.S. Law and Politics, 1915-1950	31
Series V: Writings and Speeches, 1910-1947	. 41
Series VI: Biographical Material and Memorabilia, 1920-1945	58
Accession 1995-M-015: Additional Material, 1938-1955, undated	59
Selected Search Terms	. 60

#### Collection Overview

**REPOSITORY:** Manuscripts and Archives

Yale University Library

P.O. Box 208240

New Haven, CT 06520-8240

(203) 432-1735 (203) 432-7441

beinecke.library@yale.edu

http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/

**CALL NUMBER: MS 670** 

CREATOR: Borchard, Edwin, 1884-1951

**TITLE:** Edwin Montefiore Borchard papers

**DATES: 1910-1950** 

PHYSICAL DESCRIPTION: 62 linear feet

LANGUAGE: English

**SUMMARY:** The papers consist of correspondence, research notes, memoranda, writings,

speeches, newspaper clippings, and memorabilia of Edwin Borchard,

professor of law at Yale University, specialist in international law, adviser to government and business, and controversial advocate of American neutrality in both world wars. The correspondence reflects both his political and legal interests. Most important among his correspondents is John Bassett Moore, with whom he exchanged over 2,000 letters between 1917 and 1947. Other political figures and organizations include the America First Committee, the American Civil Liberties Union, Charles Beard, William E. Borah, John H. Danaher, Hiram Johnson, James A. Shanley, and George Holden Tinkham. Extensive subject files in the papers relate to Borchard's work as a member of various international commissions as well as in United States law and politics. The files contain research notes, memoranda, minutes of meetings, and related correspondence. The section on his writings, which are preserved in both typescript draft and printed form, includes books, articles, speeches, pamphlets, book reviews, and a draft for an unpublished book on enemy property. Only a small part of the papers relate to Borchard's work as a professor of law at Yale University and there is no family correspondence.

ONLINE FINDING AID: To cite or bookmark this finding aid, please use the following link: https://

hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/mssa.ms.0670

# **Requesting Instructions**

To request items from this collection for use in the Manuscripts and Archives reading room, please use the request links in the HTML version of this finding aid, available at <a href="https://hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/">https://hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/</a> mssa.ms.0670.

To order reproductions from this collection, please go to <a href="http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/">http://www.library.yale.edu/mssa/</a> ifr copy order.html. The information you will need to submit an order includes: the collection call number, collection title, series or accession number, box number, and folder number or name.

Key to the container abbreviations used in the PDF finding aid:

b. box

f. folder

## **Administrative Information**

## **Immediate Source of Acquisition**

Transferred from the Yale Law School in 1974 and 1994.

# **Conditions Governing Access**

The materials are open for research.

# **Conditions Governing Use**

Copyright status for collection materials is unknown. Transmission or reproduction of materials protected by U.S. Copyright Law (Title 17, U.S.C.) beyond that allowed by fair use requires the written permission of the copyright owners. Works not in the public domain cannot be commercially exploited without permission of the copyright owners. Responsibility for any use rests exclusively with the user.

#### **Preferred Citation**

Edwin Montefiore Borchard Papers (MS 670). Manuscripts and Archives, Yale University Library.

# **Biographical / Historical**

Edwin Montefiore Borchard was born in New York City on October 17, 1884. Borchard's father, Michaelis, had emigrated from Prussia in 1859 and settled in New York City where he established an importing business. After completing his preliminary education in. the New York City public school system, Borchard attended the College of the City of New York from 1898 to 1902. He received his LL.B. from New York Law School in 1905 and his B.A. (1908) and Ph.D. (1913) from Columbia.

In 1910 Borchard, an expert in international law, was appointed to the agency representing America during the Hague Tribunal's North Atlantic fisheries arbitration. While in Europe he traveled extensively for the Library of Congress, investigating and collecting literature on continental law.

From 1911 to 1916, Borchard was employed as the Law Librarian of Congress, except for a period during 1913-1914 when he served as Assistant Solicitor for the Department of State. In 1915 he traveled through South America investigating legal literature for the Library of Congress and studying commercial law for the Department of Commerce.

After a brief period as an attorney for the National City Bank of New York, Borchard was appointed Professor of Law at Yale University Law School in 1917. In 1927 he was appointed to the Justus H. Hotchkiss Chair of Law at Yale, a position he held until his retirement in 1950. While on leave from Yale, Professor Borchard served as a member and lecturer at the International Academy of Law at The Hague in 1923, and in 1925 he became the first American professor to lecture at the University of Berlin since the beginning of World War I.

Throughout his academic career Professor Borchard served as a legal adviser to a number of government agencies, including the State and Treasury Departments, the Office of Civilian Defense, and the Maritime Commission. In 1929 he was appointed chief consul for Peru when the United States arbitrated the Tacna-

Arica boundry dispute between Peru and Chile. During 1930 he was a technical adviser to the Conference on the Codification of International Law at The Hague. He was also a member of the Committee of Experts for American Codification of International Law.

One of the most important aspects of Professor Borchard's career was his effort on behalf of legal reform. Two of his major studies, *The Declaratory Judgment* and *Convicting the Innocent*, were concerned with this phase of his work.

In a series of articles and studies, beginning with "Declaratory Judgments" in 1918 and ending with *The Declaratory Judgment* in 1934, Borchard persuasively argued for the utilization of declaratory judgments in state and federal courts. Essentially, a declaratory judgment is a declaration by a court of the rights, duties, or legal status of any interested party to a case before that court; it may or may not be accompanied by a grant of further relief by the court, e.g., an injunction, damages, etc. The device has its roots in the law of the Middle Ages and by the end of the nineteenth century was frequently used in the court systems of Western and Central Europe. Borchard's campaign for the use of this device in American courts resulted in its widespread acceptance in state court systems by the early 1930s. In 1934 the Seventy-Third Congress passed the Federal Declaratory Judgment Act, co-drafted by Borchard, allowing the use of the device in federal courts. In the opinion of Charles E. Clark, Borchard's campaign for the acceptance of the declaratory judgment was "...the greatest one-man job of legal reform to occur in this country."

Convicting the Innocent, published in 1932, was a study of miscarriages of justice in which innocent persons had been wrongly convicted of crimes. As a result of the revelations set forth in this work, Congress, in 1938, passed an act granting relief to individuals who had been erroneously convicted in United States courts.

Professor Borchard's interests were not confined solely to the law. He was the author of a number of popular articles publicizing political issues and was well known in the national press as an exponent of American neutrality who opposed the United States' entry into both World Wars I and II. He also acted as an adviser on foreign affairs to a number of eminent statesmen, including Senators William E. Borah, John A. Danaher, and Hiram W. Johnson, as well as Congressmen James A. Shanley (3rd district, Connecticut) and George Holden Tinkham (11th district, Massachusetts).

Professor Borchard died on July 22, 1951.

# **Scope and Contents**

The Edwin M. Borchard Papers reflect Borchard's career as a lawyer, educator, scholar, legal reformer, and adviser to government and business. The papers contain important materials on a variety of subjects, including declaratory judgments, the conviction of innocent persons, American neutrality, the legal protection of foreign investments, codification of international law, international claims and arbitration (especially those resulting from World War I), and the eminent jurist John Bassett Moore. The papers should also be of interest to researchers interested in the relationship between government, big business, and academia.

The papers are arranged in six series: I. Selected Correspondence; II. General Correspondence; III. Subject Files: International Law & Foreign Affairs; IV. Subject Files: U.S. Law and Politics; V. Writings and Speeches; VI. Biographical Material and Memorabilia.

Series I, Selected Correspondence, contains approximately 6000 letters between Borchard and 225 important correspondents. Correspondents of note include: The America First Committee (10 from E.B./ 19 to E.B.), The American Civil Liberties Union (100/100), Charles Beard (53/60), William E. Borah (150/150), John H. Danaher (88/87), Hiram Johnson (75/75), John Bassett Moore (1000/1000), James A. Shanley (90/90), and George Holden Tinkham (60/60)\*.

Borchard's correspondence with the America First Committee, Beard, Borah, Danaher, Johnson, Shanley, and Tinkham relates primarily to American neutrality, the attempt to appeal the neutrality bill, and American foreign policy. His correspondence with the American Civil Liberties Union involves advice on a variety of legal questions. The voluminous John Bassett Moore correspondence relates to practically every

aspect of Borchard's career but is especially noteworthy for its discussion of American foreign policy and the neutrality question. (For further correspondence on specific topics, see Series II, III, and IV. Whenever correspondence of persons listed in Series I appears in other series, cross-references have been made.)

Series II, General Correspondence, contains approximately 25,000 leters to and from Borchard spanning the years 1910 to 1947. While much of the material is routine, the series contains large quantities of correspondence relating to virtually all of Borchard's major activities and interests.

Series III, Subject Files: International Law & Foreign Affairs, contains Professor Borchard's research notes, memoranda, and correspondence on a variety of international legal disputes, issues, and conferences. Notable topics include the status of property sequestrated during World War I (for example, the claims involving the Reidemann brothers, the Lewis Gun Co., and the S.S. *Dacia*); Standard Oil's claims against Mexico which resulted from Mexico's nationalization of the oil industry in 1938; the League of Nations Conference on the Codification of International Law, 1930; and the 1930, 1931, and 1932 sessions of the International Congress of Comparative Law.

\*All letter counts are approximate.

Series IV, Subject Files: U.S. Law and Politics, contains research notes, memoranda, and correspondence. Included in the series are Borchard's research memoranda and notes for his studies on declaratory judgments, conviction of the innocent, and the Federal Torts Claim Bill. The series also contains the research notes, correspondence, and memoranda relating to Borchard's study of American neutrality (*Neutrality for the U.S.*, 1937); memoranda and drafts of correspondence from the period in which he served as Assistant Solicitor for the Department of State (1913-1914); and a type-script draft of Walter Rotholz's study of mixed arbitral tribunals (c.1930-1938).

Series V, Writings and Speeches, is composed of typescripts and published copies of Borchard's essays, bibliographies, book reviews, and speeches. Especially noteworthy are his speeches supporting American neutrality.

Series VI, Biographical Material and Memorabilia, contains a series of newspaper clippings on Borchard's activities and materials relating to his private life, e.g., stamp collecting, the New Haven Symphony Orchestra, and family real estate.

The Edwin M. Borchard Papers were transferred to Manuscripts and Archives from the Yale University Law School Library in 1974.

# Arrangement

Arranged in six series and one addition: I. Selected Correspondence. II. General Correspondence. III. International Law and Foreign Affairs. IV. U.S. Law and Politics. V. Writings and Speeches. VI. Biographical Material and Memorabilia.

## **Collection Contents**

## Series I: Selected Correspondence, 1913-1948

5'6" (13 boxes)

The selected correspondence is arranged alphabetically by correspondent or name of organization. Letters of a particular correspondent are arranged chronologically and include both incoming and outgoing letters. In cases where letters of the selected correspondents appear in other series (e.g., Subject Files), cross references have been made.

Folders with asterisks (\*) contain ten or more items.

b. 1, f. 1	Acheson, Dean	1933, 1941
b. 1, f. 2	Allen, Devere (*)	1934-1935
b. 1, f. 3	America First Committee (*)	1940-1941
	American Arbitration Association See: box 5, folder 71	
b. 1, f. 4-5	American Civil Liberties Union (*)	1930-1946
b. 1, f. 6	American Friends of Spanish Democracy (*)	1937-1940
b. 1, f. 7	American League for Peace and Democracy	1938
b. 1, f. 7	American League to Abolish Capital Punishment	1936-1937
b. 1, f. 8	Angell, James Rowland (*)	1924-1934
b. 1, f. 9	Armstrong, Thomas R. (*)	1940
b. 1, f. 9a	Arnold, Thurman (*)	1932-1944
b. 1, f. 10	Bailey, Josiah W.	1933
b. 1, f. 11	Baldwin, Raymond E.	1943-1945
	Baldwin, Roger See: box 1, folders 4-5 box 1, folder 6	
b. 1, f. 12	Barnes, Harry Elmer (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1924-1944
b. 1, f. 13	Baruch, Bernard	1936
b. <b>1</b> , f. <b>14</b>	Baty, Thomas	1932
b. 1, f. 15	Beard, Charles and Mary (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1913-1946
b. 1, f. 16	Becker, Carl	1943

b. 1, f. 17	Bemis, Samuel Flagg (*)	1925-1940
b. 1, f. 17	Berger, Victor L.	1924
b. 1, f. 17	Bernays, Edward L.	1935
b. 1, f. 18	Biddle, Francis	1942
b. 1, f. 18	Bingham, Alfred	1939
b. 2, f. 19	Bingham, Hiram (*)	1924-1937
b. 2, f. 19	Bliven, Bruce	1935-1938
b. 2, f. 20	Bone, Homer T.	1936, 1940
b. 2, f. 21-25	Borah, William E. (*)	1923-1934
b. 2, f. 26	Borah, William E. (*)	1935-1940
b. 2, f. 26	Borah, William E.	1919-1924
b. 2, f. 27	Brandegee, Frank (*)	1919-1924
b. 2, f. 27	Brandeis, Louis D.	1925-1932
b. 2, f. 28	Brewster, Ralph O. (*)	1941-1946
b. 2, f. 28	Brodney, Spencer (*)	1937-1944
b. 2, f. 29	Bullitt, William C.	1933
b. 2, f. 29	Burke, Edward R. (*)	1938-1940
b. 2, f. 29	Burton, Harold H.	1945-1946
b. 2, f. 30	Cardozo, Benjamin N. (*)	1919
b. 2, f. 30	Castle, William R. (*)	1940-1941
	Catt, Carrie Chapman See: box 11, folder 129	
b. 2, f. 31	Celler, Emanuel (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1925-1939
b. 2, f. 32	Chamberlain, John	1935
b. 2, f. 32	Clark, Bennett Champ	1935-1943
b. 2, f. 32	Clark, J. Reuben	1929, 1934
b. 2, f. 33	Colby, Bainbridge	1920
b. 2, f. 33	Colcord, Lincoln (*)	1936-1942
b. 3, f. 34	Connally, Tom	1925-1946

b. 3, f. 34	Cooke, Alstair	1939
b. 3, f. 34	Coolidge, Calvin	1925-1928
b. 3, f. 34	Corbett, Edward L.	1942-1943
b. 3, f. 35	Costigan, Edward P.	1932-1933
b. 3, f. 36	Cousins, Norman	1945
b. 3, f. 36	Coyle, Albert F.	1938
b. 3, f. 36	Croly, Herbert (*)	1917-1928
b. 3, f. 36	Cross, Wilbur	1930-1933
b. 3, f. 37	Cummings, Homer	1933-1934
b. 3, f. 37	Cutting, Bronson	1931-1933
b. 3, f. 38	Danaher, John A. (*)	1939-1942
b. 3, f. 39	Danaher, John A. (*)	1943-1945
b. 3, f. 40	Darrow, Clarence	1927
b. 3, f. 40	Dennett, Mary Ware	1932
b. 3, f. 40	Dewey, John R.	1923-1945
b. 3, f. 40	Dewey, Thomas E.	1943-1944
b. 3, f. 41	Douglas, William O. (*)	1933-1939
b. 3, f. 41	Dulles, John Foster (*)	1944
b. 3, f. 42	Edwin, James L.	1935
	Eighth American Scientific Congress See: box 4, folder 63	1940
b. 3, f. 42	Eliot, George Fielding	1938
	Events See: box 2, folder 28	
b. 3, f. 43	Farnum, George R.	1936
b. 3, f. 44	Feis, Herbert	1925, 1935
b. 3, f. 44	Fish, Hamilton, Jr. (*)	1925-1933
b. 3, f. 44	Fletcher, Duncan	1924-1925
	Fraenkel, Osmond K. See: box 1, folders 4-5	
	Frank, Jerome	1913-1942

b. 3, f. 45	Frankfurter, Felix (*)	1913-1942
b. 3, f. 46-47	Fraser, Henry S. (*)	1939-1947
b. 3, f. 48	Freund, Paul A.	1946
b. 3, f. 49	Garner, John Nance	1926
b. 3, f. 49	George, Walter F.	1940-1941
b. 3, f. 49	Glass, Carter	1919-1933
b. 3, f. 50	Green, Joseph C.	1938
b. 3, f. 50	Green, W. R.	1926
b. 3, f. 50	Griswold, A. Whitney	1936, 1938
b. 3, f. 50	Gruening, Ernest	1920-1933
b. 3, f. 50	Guggenheim, William	1932
b. 3, f. 51	Hacker, Louis M.	1938
b. 3, f. 52	Hackworth, Green H. (*)	1925-1941
b. 3, f. 52	Hand, Learned	1924
b. 3, f. 53	Hapgood, Norman	1926
b. 3, f. 53	Hard, William	1926, 1928
b. 3, f. 53	Hartford Courant, editor English	1940
b. 3, f. 53	Hawes, Harry	1924-1926
	Hillyer, Mary W. See: box 5, folder 70	
b. 4, f. 54, file 1	Holmes, Oliver Wendell (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1925-1927
b. 4, f. 54, file 2	Hoover, Herbert (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1939-1942
b. 4, f. 55	Horner, L. S.	1933
b. 4, f. 55	Houghteling, James L.	1938
b. 4, f. 55	Howe, Frederic C.	1932
b. 4, f. 55	Howell, Robert B.	1929-1932

b. 4, f. 56-61	Hudson, Manley O. (*)	1924-1945
b. 4, f. 62	Hughes, Charles Evans (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1924-1941
b. 4, f. 63	Hull, Cordell (*)	1933-1944
b. 4, f. 63	Hutchins, Robert M. (*)	1925-1946
b. 4, f. 63	Hussey, Admiral Charles L.	1930
b. 4, f. 64-65	Jessup, Philip C. (*)	1924-1946
b. 4A, f. 66-68	Johnson, Hiram (*)	1923-1926, 1933-1943
b. 5, f. 69	Johnson, Nelson T.	1935
	Keep America Out of War Congress (*) See also: box 12, folder 156	1938-1941
b. 5, f. 70	Kefauver, Estes	1943-1944
b. 5, f. 70	Kellogg, Frank B.	1925-1927
b. 5, f. 71	Kellor, Frances (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	1924-1946
b. 5, f. 72	Kilgore, Harley M.	1944
b. 5, f. 72	King, William H. (*)	1925-1939
b. 5, f. 72	Kirchwey, Freda	1935-1936
b. 5, f. 73	Krock, Arthur, Jr.	1937
b. 5, f. 74	LaFollette, Fola (*)	1938-1945
b. 5, f. 74	LaFollette, Robert M. (*)	1911-1924
b. 5, f. 75	LaFollette, Robert M., Jr. (*)	1924-1945
b. 5, f. 76	Lage, William P. (*)	1937-1944
b. 5, f. 77	Lansing-Levinson A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.	
	Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <u>beinecke.library@yale.edu</u> to request access to the digital copy.	
b. 5, f. 77		1913, 1918
b. 5, f. 77 b. 5, f. 77	to the digital copy.	1913, 1918 1945
	to the digital copy.  Lansing, Robert	

#### Lansing-Levinson (continued)

b. <b>5</b> , f. <b>77</b>	Levinson, Salmon O.	1923-1936
b. <b>5</b> , f. <b>78</b>	Lindbergh, Charles A.	1940
b. <b>5</b> , f. <b>78</b>	Lippman, Walter	1927-1936
b. 5, f. 79	Littell, Nelson (*)	1946-1947
b. 5, f. 80	Lodge, Henry Cabot	1924
b. 5, f. 80	Luce, Clare Booth	1946
b. 5, f. 81	McCarron, Patrick A.	1946
b. 5, f. 81	MacCormack, D. W.	1935
b. 5, f. 81	McCormack, John W.	1935
b. 5, f. 81	McComick, Medill	1919, 1925
b. 5, f. 81	McKellar, Kenneth	1926
b. 5, f. 82	McLean, Charles F.	1925
b. 5, f. 82	McLean, George P.	1925, 1928
b. 5, f. 82	MacLeish, Archibald	1939
b. 5, f. 82	McMahon, Brien	1945
b. 5, f. 82	McMaster, W. H.	1928-1929
b. 5, f. 82	McReynolds, James C.	1928
b. 5, f. 83	McReynolds, Sam D.	1933-1939
b. 5, f. 83	Maloney, Francis T.	1935-1943
b. 6, f. 84	Marburg, Theodore	1916, 1918,
b. 6, f. 84	Maverick, Maury	1935
b. 6, f. 84	Means, Rice	1926
b. 6, f. 85	Mellon, Andrew W.	1925-1926
b. 6, f. 85	Mencken, H. L.	1926
b. 6, f. 85	Millis, Walter	1936
b. 6, f. 85	Mills, Ogden (*)	1926-1932
b. 6, f. 86	Moley, Raymond (*)	1932-1941
b. 6, f. 87-93	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1917-1928
b. 7, f. 94	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1929
b. 7, f. 95	Moore, John Bassett re: awards in international law (*)	1929-1934

b. <b>7</b> , f. <b>96-100</b>	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1934 June-Dec, 1930-1932
b. 8, f. 101-107	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1933, 1934 January-May, 1935-1936
b. 9, f. 108-114	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1937-1940 April
b. <b>10</b> , f. <b>115</b>	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1940 May- December
b. 10, f. 116	Moore, John Bassett re: research on International Adjudications (*)	1939-1944
b. 10, f. 117-123	Moore, John Bassett (*)	1941-1946
b. 10, f. 124	Moore, John Bassett re: publication of Bassett papers (*)	1944
b. 11, f. 125	Moore, John Bassett re: publication of Bassett papers (*)	1945-1947
b. 11, f. 125	Moore, John Bassett See also: <u>box 13, folder 170</u>	
b. 11, f. 126	Moore, R. Walton (*)	1934-1939
b. 11, f. 127	Morgenthau, Hans J.	1941
b. 11, f. 127	Morgenthau, Henry Jr.	1940
b. 11, f. 127	Morrow, Dwight D. W.	1925-1929
b. <b>11</b> , f. <b>127</b>	Moses, George	1926-1928
b. 11, f. 127	Murrow, Edward R.	1935
b. 11, f. 128	Nagel, Charles	1936-1937
	The Nation See: box 5, folder 72 See: box 12, folder 154 See: box 13, folders 166-168 See: box 3, folder 50	
b. 11, f. 129	National Committee for Neutrality Legislation	1935
b. 11, f. 129	National Committee on Cause and Cure of War	1927-1928
b. 11, f. 129	National Consumers' League	1925
b. 11, f. 129	National Council for Prevention of War	1925-1943
	National Progressive League See: box 4, folder 55	
b. 11, f. 130	Nelson, John M.	1923-1924
	The New Republic See: box 12, folder 151	

b.11, f. 131         Newton, Cleveland (°)         1926           b.11, f. 132         Newton, Walter H.         1923-1926           b.11, f. 132         Nicholson, Harold         1938           b.11, f. 133         Norris, George W. (°)         1924-1941           b.11, f. 133         Nye, Gerald P. (°)         1934-1941           b.11, f. 134         Olds, Robert E.         1927           b.11, f. 134         Owen, Robert L. (°)         1923-1938           b.11, f. 135         Pan American Union Sec: box 11, folder 142         1927           b.11, f. 135         Parsons, Charles         1941-1945           b.11, f. 135         Pasterson, Robert P.         1944-1945           b.11, f. 135         Pasterson, Robert P.         1944-1945           b.11, f. 136         Pepper, George Wharton. (°)         1938-1946           b.11, f. 137         Perkins, Frances.         1938           b.11, f. 137         Pershing, John J.         1942           b.11, f. 137         Pettengill, Samuel B.         1943           b.11, f. 138         Philbin, Philip J.         1945           b.11, f. 138         Phelps, Admiral W.W.         1933, 1937           b.11, f. 138         Poot, Frank L.         1919-19           b.11, f. 139	b. 11, f. 131	New York Times, editor English	1937
b. 11, f. 132         Newton, Walter H.         1923-1926           b. 11, f. 132         Nicholson, Harold         1938           b. 11, f. 133         Norris, George W. (*)         1924-1941           b. 11, f. 134         Nye, Gerald P. (*)         1934-1941           b. 11, f. 134         Owen, Robert L. (*)         1927           b. 11, f. 135         Pan American Union See: box 11, folder 142         1927           b. 11, f. 135         Parker, Edwin B.         1927           b. 11, f. 135         Parsons, Charles.         1941-1945           b. 11, f. 135         Patterson, Robert P.         1944-1945           b. 11, f. 136         Pepper, George Wharton. (*)         1938-1946           b. 11, f. 137         Perkins, Frances.         1938           b. 11, f. 137         Pershing, John J.         1942           b. 11, f. 137         Pettengill, Samuel B.         1943           b. 11, f. 138         Philbin, Phillip J.         1945           b. 11, f. 138         Phelps, Admiral W. W.         1933, 1937           b. 11, f. 139, file 1         Post War World Council.         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke. library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.         192-1936	b. 11, f. 131	Newton, Charles S.	1924
b. 11, f. 132 Nicholson, Harold 1938 b. 11, f. 133 Norris, George W. (*) 1924-1941 b. 11, f. 133 Nye, Gerald P. (*) 1934-1941 b. 11, f. 134 Olds, Robert E. 1927 b. 11, f. 134 Owen, Robert L. (*) 1923-1938 Pan American Union See: box 11, folder 142 b. 11, f. 135 Parker, Edwin B. 1927 b. 11, f. 135 Parsons, Charles. 1941-1945 b. 11, f. 135 Peace Patriots. 1936 b. 11, f. 135 Peace Patriots. 1936 b. 11, f. 136 Pepper, George Wharton. (*) 1938-1946 b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Pettengill, Samuel B. 1942 b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Phillip J. 1945 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library @yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 132	Newton, Cleveland (*)	1926
b. 11, f. 133 Norris, George W. (*) 1924-1941 b. 11, f. 133 Nye, Gerald P. (*) 1934-1941 b. 11, f. 134 Olds, Robert E. 1927 b. 11, f. 134 Owen, Robert L. (*) 1923-1938 Pan American Union See: box 11, folder 142 b. 11, f. 135 Parker, Edwin B. 1927 b. 11, f. 135 Parsons, Charles. 1941-1945 b. 11, f. 135 Parsons, Robert P. 1944-1945 b. 11, f. 135 Peace Patriots. 1936 b. 11, f. 136 Pepper, George Wharton. (*) 1938-1946 b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Pertengill, Samuel B. 1942 b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Philip J. 1945 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy. See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168 b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 132	Newton, Walter H.	1923-1926
b. 11, f. 133   Nye, Gerald P. (*)   1934-1941     b. 11, f. 134   Olds, Robert E.   1927     b. 11, f. 134   Owen, Robert L. (*)   1923-1938     Pan American Union   See: box 11, folder 142     b. 11, f. 135   Parker, Edwin B.   1927     b. 11, f. 135   Parsons, Charles.   1941-1945     b. 11, f. 135   Patterson, Robert P.   1944-1945     b. 11, f. 135   Peace Patriots.   1936     b. 11, f. 136   Pepper, George Wharton. (*)   1938-1946     b. 11, f. 137   Perkins, Frances.   1938     b. 11, f. 137   Pershing, John J.   1942     b. 11, f. 137   Pettengill, Samuel B.   1943     b. 11, f. 138   Philbin, Philip J.   1945     b. 11, f. 138   Philbin, Philip J.   1945     b. 11, f. 139, file 1   Post War World Council.   Post War World Council.   A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168     b. 11, f. 139, file 2   Pound, Roscoe (*)   A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   1912-1936     A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   1912-1936     A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   1912-1936     A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   1912-1936     A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke library Gryale.edu to request access to the digital copy.   1	b. 11, f. 132	Nicholson, Harold	1938
b. 11, f. 134   Olds, Robert E.   1927	b. 11, f. 133	Norris, George W. (*)	1924-1941
Data	b. 11, f. 133	Nye, Gerald P. (*)	1934-1941
Pan American Union   See: box 11, folder 142	b. 11, f. 134	Olds, Robert E.	1927
See: box 11, folder 142         b. 11, f. 135       Parker, Edwin B.       1927         b. 11, f. 135       Parsons, Charles.       1941-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Patterson, Robert P.       1944-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Peace Patriots.       1936         b. 11, f. 136       Pepper, George Wharton. (*)       1938-1946         b. 11, f. 137       Perkins, Frances.       1938         b. 11, f. 137       Pershing, John J.       1942         b. 11, f. 137       Pettengill, Samuel B.       1943         b. 11, f. 138       Philbin, Philip J.       1945         b. 11, f. 138       Phelps, Admiral W. W.       1935         b. 11, f. 138       Pittman, Key       1933, 1937         b. 11, f. 138       Polk, Frank.L.       1919         b. 11, f. 139, file 1       Post War World Council.       1942-1946         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.         See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168         b. 11, f. 139, file 2       Pound, Roscoe (*)	b. 11, f. 134	Owen, Robert L. (*)	1923-1938
b. 11, f. 135       Parker, Edwin B.       1927         b. 11, f. 135       Parsons, Charles.       1941-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Patterson, Robert P.       1944-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Peace Patriots.       1936         b. 11, f. 136       Pepper, George Wharton. (*)       1938-1946         b. 11, f. 137       Perkins, Frances.       1938         b. 11, f. 137       Pershing, John J.       1942         b. 11, f. 137       Pettengill, Samuel B.       1943         b. 11, f. 138       Philbin, Philip J.       1945         b. 11, f. 138       Phelps, Admiral W. W.       1935         b. 11, f. 138       Pittman, Key       1933, 1937         b. 11, f. 138, file 1       Post War World Council.          A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.         b. 11, f. 139, file 2       Pound, Roscoe (*)         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.			
b. 11, f. 135       Parsons, Charles.       1941-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Patterson, Robert P.       1944-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Peace Patriots.       1936         b. 11, f. 136       Pepper, George Wharton. (*)       1938-1946         b. 11, f. 137       Perkins, Frances.       1938         b. 11, f. 137       Pershing, John J.       1942         b. 11, f. 137       Pettengill, Samuel B.       1943         b. 11, f. 138       Philbin, Phillip J.       1945         b. 11, f. 138       Phelps, Admiral W. W.       1935         b. 11, f. 138       Pittman, Key       1933, 1937         b. 11, f. 138       Polk, Frank.L.       1919         b. 11, f. 139, file 1       Post War World Council.       1942-1946         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.       1912-1936         b. 11, f. 139, file 2       Pound, Roscoe (*)		See: <u>box 11, folder 142</u>	
b. 11, f. 135       Patterson, Robert P.       1944-1945         b. 11, f. 135       Peace Patriots.       1936         b. 11, f. 136       Pepper, George Wharton. (*)       1938-1946         b. 11, f. 137       Perkins, Frances.       1938         b. 11, f. 137       Pershing, John J.       1942         b. 11, f. 137       Pettengill, Samuel B.       1943         b. 11, f. 138       Philbin, Philip J.       1945         b. 11, f. 138       Phelps, Admiral W. W.       1935         b. 11, f. 138       Pittman, Key       1933, 1937         b. 11, f. 139, file 1       Post War World Council.       1942-1946         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.       1912-1936         b. 11, f. 139, file 2       Pound, Roscoe (*)             1912-1936         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 135	Parker, Edwin B.	1927
b. 11, f. 135       Peace Patriots.       1936         b. 11, f. 136       Pepper, George Wharton. (*)       1938-1946         b. 11, f. 137       Perkins, Frances.       1938         b. 11, f. 137       Pershing, John J.       1942         b. 11, f. 137       Pettengill, Samuel B.       1943         b. 11, f. 138       Philbin, Phillip J.       1945         b. 11, f. 138       Phelps, Admiral W. W.       1935         b. 11, f. 138       Pittman, Key       1933, 1937         b. 11, f. 138       Polk, Frank.L.       1919         b. 11, f. 139, file 1       Post War World Council.       1942-1946         A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.         See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168         b. 11, f. 139, file 2       Pound, Roscoe (*)	b. 11, f. 135	Parsons, Charles.	1941-1945
b. 11, f. 136 Pepper, George Wharton. (*) b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Pershing, John J. 1942 b. 11, f. 137 Pettengill, Samuel B. 1943 b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Phillip J. 1945 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key 1933, 1937 b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L. 1919 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168 b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 135	Patterson, Robert P.	1944-1945
b. 11, f. 137 Perkins, Frances. 1938 b. 11, f. 137 Pershing, John J. 1942 b. 11, f. 137 Pettengill, Samuel B. 1943 b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Philip J. 1945 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key 1933, 1937 b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L. 1919 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. 1942-1946 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy. 1912-1936 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 135	Peace Patriots.	1936
b. 11, f. 137 Pershing, John J. 1942 b. 11, f. 137 Pettengill, Samuel B. 1943 b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Philip J. 1945 b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935 b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key 1933, 1937 b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L. 1919 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. 1942-1946 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168 b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) 1912-1936 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 136	Pepper, George Wharton. (*)	1938-1946
b. 11, f. 137 Pettengill, Samuel B.  b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Philip J.  b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W.  b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key  1935  b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L.  1919  b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 137	Perkins, Frances.	1938
b. 11, f. 138 Philbin, Philip J. 1945  b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W. 1935  b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key 1933, 1937  b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L. 1919  b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. 1942-1946  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) 1912-1936  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 137	Pershing, John J.	1942
b. 11, f. 138 Phelps, Admiral W. W.  b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key  1933, 1937  b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L.  1919  b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council.  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 137	Pettengill, Samuel B.	1943
b. 11, f. 138 Pittman, Key  b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L.  1919  b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council.  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 138	Philbin, Philip J.	1945
b. 11, f. 138 Polk, Frank.L. 1919 b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council. 1942-1946 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*) 1912-1936 A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 138	Phelps, Admiral W. W.	1935
b. 11, f. 139, file 1 Post War World Council.  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.  See also: box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 138	Pittman, Key	1933, 1937
A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.  See also: <a href="mailto:box 12">box 12</a> , folder 156 <a href="mailto:box 13">folders 166-168</a> b. 11, f. 139, file 2  Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 138	Polk, Frank.L.	1919
Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.  See also: <a href="mailto:box12">box 12</a> , folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168  b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 139, file 1	Post War World Council.	1942-1946
b. 11, f. 139, file 2 Pound, Roscoe (*)  A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives.  Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.		Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access	
A copy of this material is available in digital form from Manuscripts and Archives. Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.		See also: <u>box 12, folder 156 box 13, folders 166-168</u>	
Contact Manuscripts and Archives at <a href="mailto:beinecke.library@yale.edu">beinecke.library@yale.edu</a> to request access to the digital copy.	b. 11, f. 139, file 2	Pound, Roscoe (*)	1912-1936
b. 11, f. 140 Price, William Jennings 1933		Contact Manuscripts and Archives at beinecke.library@yale.edu to request access	
	b. 11, f. 140	Price, William Jennings	1933

b. 11, f. 140	The Progressive	1943-1944
b. 11, f. 141	Rankin, Jeannette	1919
b. 11, f. 141	Reed, David A.	1926-1932
b. 11, f. 141	Reed, James	1924
b. 11, f. 141	Republican National Committee	1932, 1936
	Research in International Law See: box 4, folders 56-61	1942
b. 11, f. 142	Riesman, David Jr.	1942
b. 11, f. 142	Rockefeller, Nelson A.	1941
b. 11, f. 142	Rogers, James Grafton	1932-1933
b. 11, f. 142	Roosevelt, Franklin D.	1932-1934
b. 11, f. 142	Root, Elihu	1911
b. 11, f. 142	Rowe, L. S.	1937
	Rubin, Morris See: box 11, folder 140	
b. 11, f. 143	Rutledge, Wiley.	1943
b. 11, f. 144	Sargeant, John G.	1926
b. 11, f. 144	Sedwick, Ellery.	1935-1937
b. 11, f. 144	Seymour, Charles.	1925, 1936
b. 11, f. 145-146	Shanley, James A. (*)	1935-1939
b. 12, f. 147-150	Shanley, James A. (*)	1940-1946
b. 12, f. 151	Simonds, Frank H.	1932-1936
b. 12, f. 151	Simons, F. M.	1925
b. 12, f. 151	Shipstead, Hendrick.	1946
b. 12, f. 151	Smith, Alfred.	1920
b. 12, f. 151	Smoot, Reed	1923
b. 12, f. 151	Soule, George	1934
b. 12, f. 152	Starr, Hubert.	1937
b. 12, f. 152	Stecher, Karl. (*)	1932-1945
b. 12, f. 152	Stimson, Henry L.	1932, 1936
b. 12, f. 153	Stone, Harlan. (*)	1924-1945

b. 12, f. 154	Sulzberger, Arthur.	1923-1936
b. 12, f. 154	Swanson, Claude.	1932
b. 12, f. 154	Swing, Raymond G.	1935
b. 12, f. 155	Taft, Robert A. (*)	1941-1946
b. 12, f. 155	Taft, William Howard (*)	1923-1927
b. 12, f. 156	Thomas, Elbert D.	1936-1939
b. 12, f. 156	Thomas, Norman. (*)	1938-1946
b. 12, f. 156	Tilson, John Q. (*)	1920-1927
b. 12, f. 157-161	Tinkham, George Holden (*)	1926-1939
b. 12, f. 162	Tinkham, George Holden (*)	1940-1946
	Today See: box 6, folder 86	
b. 12, f. 163	Underhill, Charles L.	1922, 1926
b. 12, f. 163	United States Senate Steering Committee	1945-1946
b. 12, f. 164	Vandenberg, Arthur H. (*)	1934-1946
b. 13, f. 165	Viereck, George Sylvester (*)	1936-1943
b. 13, f. 166-168	Villard, Oswald Garrison (*)	1919-1938, 1940-1946
b. 13, f. 169	Wagner, Robert F.	1928-1938
b. 13, f. 169	Walcott, Frederic C.	1932
b. 13, f. 169	Walsh, Thomas J.	1926-1933
b. 13, f. 170	Washington Herald, editor	1938
b. 13, f. 170	Watson, James E.	1923, 1924
b. 13, f. 170	Wheeler, Burton K.	1943-1946
b. 13, f. 170	Wiggins, Henry H.	1949
b. 13, f. 171	Wigmore, John H. (*)	1911-1936
b. 13, f. 171	Willis, Raymond E.	1945
b. 13, f. 172	Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (*)	1927-1942
b. 13, f. 173	Woolsey, Lester H.	1917-1919
b. 13, f. 173	World Congress Against War.	1932
b. 13, f. 173	World Unity Foundation	1934

b. 13, f. 173	Wright, Quincy	1918-1943
b. 13, f. 173	Wynne, William H.	1942

# Series II: General Correspondence, 1910-1947

17' (41 boxes)

The general correspondence is arranged chronologically by year, month, and day.

b. 14, f. 174-187	1910–1913, 1916–1919 January	1910–1913, 1916– 1919 January
b. 15, f. 188-199	1919 February - 1920 Jun, 1921-1923 November	1919 February – 1920 Jun, 1921– 1923 November
b. 16, f. 200-209	1923 December - 1924 October	1923 December - 1924 October
b. 17, f. 210-218	1924 November - 1925 March	1924 November - 1925 March
b. 18, f. 219-228	1925 April-November	1925 April- November
b. 19, f. 229-238	1925 November - 1926 April	1925 November - 1926 April
b. 20, f. 239-247	1926 April-November	1926 April- November
b. 21, f. 248-256	1926 December - 1927 July	1926 December - 1927 July
b. 22, f. 257-264	1927 August - 1928 March	1927 August - 1928 March
b. 23, f. 265-273	1928 April-December	1928 April- December
b. 24, f. 274-284	1929 January - November	1929 January - November
b. 25, f. 285-294	1929 December - 1930 June	1929 December - 1930 June
b. 26, f. 295-305	1930 July - December	1930 July - December
b. 27, f. 306-316	1931 January - July	1931 January - July
b. 28, f. 317-328	1931 August - 1932 March	1931 August - 1932 March
b. 29, f. 329-339	1932 March - October	1932 March - October
b. 30, f. 340-348	1932 October - 1933 March	1932 October - 1933 March
b. 31, f. 349-359	1933 March-October	1933 March- October

b. 32, f. 360-368	1933 October - 1934 March	1933 October - 1934 March
b. 33, f. 369-379	1934 March-October	1934 March- October
b. 34, f. 380-390	1934 November - 1935 May	1934 November - 1935 May
b. 35, f. 391-403	1935 May-December	1935 May- December
b. 36, f. 404-413	1936 January-May	1936 January- May
b. 37, f. 414-427	1936 June - 1937 February	1936 June - 1937 February
b. 38, f. 428-438	1937 February - 1937 August	1937 February - 1937 August
b. 39, f. 439-448	1937 September - 1938 February	1937 September - 1938 February
b. 40, f. 449-457	1938 February-June	1938 February- June
b. 41, f. 458-468	1938 July-December	1938 July- December
b. 42, f. 469-476	1939 January-April	1939 January- April
b. 43, f. 477-487	1939 May-November	1939 May- November
b. 44, f. 488-497	1939 December - 1940 April	1939 December - 1940 April
b. 45, f. 498-508	1940 May-November	1940 May- November
b. 46, f. 509-519	1940 December - 1941 July	1940 December - 1941 July
b. 47, f. 520-529	1941 August - 1942 April	1941 August - 1942 April
b. 48, f. 530-541	1942 May - 1943 April	1942 May - 1943 April
b. 49, f. 542-552	1943 April - 1944 January	1943 April - 1944 January
b. 50, f. 553-563	1944 January-October	1944 January- October

b. 51, f. 564-576	1944 November-1945 July	1944 November-1945 July
b. 52, f. 577-587	1945 July - 1946 March	1945 July - 1946 March
b. 53, f. 588-596	1946 May-September	1946 May- September
b. 54, f. 597-602	1946 October - 1947 Jun, undated	1946 October - 1947 Jun, undated

## Series III: Subject Files: International Law & Foreign Affairs, 1913-1950

19'5" (47 boxes)

Subject files are grouped in five sections according to subject. Materials within each folder are arranged chronologically.

Section A: Disposition of enemy property: general legal issues

Section B: Disposition of enemy property: specific cases

Section C: War claims and arbitration

Section D: Protection of private property of foreigners

Section E: International law: conferences and miscellaneous research topics

#### Disposition of enemy property: general legal issues

b. <b>55</b> , f. <b>603</b>	Disposition of German property	
b. 55, f. 604-608	Disposition of enemy property - research notes, memoranda, WW I	
b. 55, f. 609	Disposition of enemy property - research notes, WW I	
b. 55, f. 610	Disposition of enemy property - memoranda	1929-1930
b. <b>56</b> , f. <b>611</b>	Disposition of enemy property - memoranda	1929-1930
b. 56, f. 612	Disposition of enemy property - pamphlets, newspaper clippings	1930
Disp	position of enemy property: specific cases	
b. 56, f. 613-615	Alsace-Lorraine - sequestrated property, WW I	
b. 56, f. 616	Australia - disposition of enemy property research report, WW I	
b. 56, f. 617	Austria - disposition of enemy property, WW I	
b. 57, f. 618	Belgium - sequestrated enemy property, WW I	
b. 57, f. 619	Brazilian legislation on alien enemy property - research report	1932
b. 57, f. 620	British North Borneo - German property disposition, WW I	
b. 57, f. 621	British Cameroons - ex-enemy immovable property disposal	1926-1928
b. 57, f. 622	British legislation affecting enemy property and interests - research report, $WW\:I$	
b. <b>57</b> , f. <b>623</b>	Canada - sequestrated German property	1930
b. 57, f. 624	Ceylon - disposition of enemy property WW I	
b. 57, f. 625	Chile - treatment of German vessels research memo, WW I	
b. 57, f. 626	Cuba - disposition of enemy property research memo, WW I	
b. 57, f. 627-629	France - German property, WW I	
b. 58, f. 630	France - disposition of enemy property research memo, WW I	
b. 58, f. 631	French legislation dealing with enemy property and interests - research report, $\ensuremath{WW}\ensuremath{I}$	

#### Disposition of enemy property: specific cases (continued)

b. 58, f. 632	German Southwest Africa - property disposition, WW I	
b. 58, f. 633-635	Great Britain - German property	1933
b. 58, f. 636	Guatemala - disposition of enemy property research report, WW I	
b. 58, f. 637	Haiti - disposition of German property research notes, WW I	
b. 58, f. 638	Honduras - disposition of German property, WW I	
b. 58, f. 639	Hungary - sequestrated property	1935
b. 58, f. 640	Italy - German property	1920's
b. 59, f. 641-642	Italy - German property	1920's
b. 59, f. 643	Japan - sequestrated German property	1925-1927
b. 59, f. 644-645	New Guinea - German property, WW I	
b. 59, f. 646	New Zealand - German property, WW I	
b. 59, f. 647	Peru - disposition of enemy property research report, WW I	
b. 59, f. 648	South Africa - disposition of enemy property, WW I	
b. 59, f. 649	South Africa - disposition of enemy property, research memoranda, WW I $$	
b. 59, f. 650	Tanganyika - German property, WW I	
b. 59, f. 651	Togo - German property, WW I	
b. 59, f. 652-653	U.S. policy on sequestrated alien property Borah Bill for return of alien property	1925
b. 60, f. 654	U.S. policy on sequestrated alien property Borah Bill for return of alien property	1925
b. 60, f. 655	Uruguay - disposition of enemy property research report, WW I	
b. 60, f. 656	Western Samoa - German property, WW I	
b. 60, f. 657-658	Yugoslavia - disposition of enemy property, WW I	
Wā	or claims and arbitration	
b. <b>60</b> , f. <b>659</b>	War claims arbiter - memoranda	1928-1929
b. 60, f. 660	War claims arbiter - minutes	1928-1929
b. 60, f. 661	War claims correspondence	1922-1928, 1931
b. 60, f. 662	War claims - U.S. brief on compensation to German nationals for seized vessels	Circa 1928
b. 60, f. 663	War claims - memoranda, clippings	1920's - 1930's
b. 60, f. 664	War Claims Act settlement reports	1935
b. 61, f. 665-668	War claims - German sabotage awards	1934-1940

#### War claims and arbitration (continued)

b. 61, f. 669-670	German claims	1920's
b. 61, f. 671-672	German claims - research reports	1933
b. 62, f. 673	Mixed Claims Commission, U.S. and Germany Docket Nos. 8103, 8117	1933
b. 62, f. 674	Germany - reparations and foreign loans	1925-1931
b. 62, f. 675	Mixed Claims Commission, U.S. and Germany sabotage case decisions	1932
b. 62, f. 676-677	Reparations Commission - arbitral tribunal awards	
b. 62, f. 678	Arbitral Tribunal, Award 3	1928
b. 62, f. 679	"Enemy Private Property in Previous Wars" by Joachim von Elbe English	
b. 62, f. 680	Alien property - bibliography, clippings, statutes	1938-1939
b. 63, f. 681	U.S., Austria and Hungary - Report of Dr. Phossinagg to Tripartite Claims Commission	
b. 63, f. 682	Domestic Claims Commission - rules of procedure	1931
b. 63, f. 683	Alien property and war claims research	1932-1936
b. 63, f. 684	U. S. and Reparation Commission arbitration decision re: Standard Oil tankers	1926
b. 63, f. 685	War Claims Act - memoranda, research notes	
b. 63, f. 686	War claims - S.S. La Campine Dossier	1920
2. 33, 1. 333		., 20
b. 63, f. 687	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier	1925
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
b. 63, f. 687	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier S.S. <i>Dacia</i> Case - research notes, documents	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701 b. 65, f. 702	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - reply of claimant to U.S. answer	
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701 b. 65, f. 702 b. 65, f. 703	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - reply of claimant to U.S. answer  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. brief	1925
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701 b. 65, f. 702 b. 65, f. 703 b. 65, f. 704-705	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - reply of claimant to U.S. answer  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. brief	1925
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701 b. 65, f. 702 b. 65, f. 703 b. 65, f. 704-705 b. 66, f. 706-707	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - reply of claimant to U.S. answer  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. brief  S.S. Seguranca Case  S.S. Seguranca Case	1925
b. 63, f. 687 b. 63, f. 688-690 b. 64, f. 691-695 b. 64, f. 696 b. 65, f. 697-698 b. 65, f. 699-700 b. 65, f. 701 b. 65, f. 702 b. 65, f. 703 b. 65, f. 704-705 b. 66, f. 706-707 b. 66, f. 708	War claims - S.S. La Flandre Dossier  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Dacia Case - research notes, documents  S.S. Seguranca Case - research notes  S.S. Seguranca Case - briefs  S.S. Seguranca Case - memoranda  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. answer to claimant's brief  S.S. Seguranca Case - reply of claimant to U.S. answer  S.S. Seguranca Case - U.S. brief  S.S. Seguranca Case  S.S. Seguranca Case  S.S. Seguranca Case  S.S. Seguranca Case  S.S. Seguranca Case - insurance policies, newsclippings	1925 1915-1934 1935-1939

#### War claims and arbitration (continued)

b. 67, f. 713-719	Riedemann claims	1922 May - 1927
b. 68, f. 720-725	Riedemann claims	1927 - 1930 July
b. 69, f. 726-732	Riedemann claims	1930 August - 1934
b. 70, f. 733-736	Riedemann claims	1935 - 1946
b. 70, f. 737	Riedemann claims - memoranda, notes	undated
b. 70, f. 738	Riedemann claims - original documents	
b. 70, f. 739	Riedemann claims - copies of documents used as evidence	
b. 70, f. 740	Riedemann claims - copies of documents used as evidence	
b. <b>71</b> , f. <b>741-748</b>	Lewis Gun Case	1921–1922, 1933 February–1936, 1939–1941
	Lewis Gun Company v. Great Britain	
b. <b>71</b> , f. <b>749-752</b>	documents	
b. <b>72</b> , f. <b>753</b>	documents	
P	rotection of private property of foreigners	
b. 72, f. 754-759	Private property of foreigners in time of war	1931-1940
b. 73, f. 760-763	Private property of foreigners in time of war	1943-1946
b. <b>73</b> , f. <b>764-767</b>	Diplomatic protection of citizens abroad research notes	1927-1931
b. <b>73</b> , f. <b>768</b>	Diplomatic protection of citizens abroad research notes, miscellaneous	
b. <b>73</b> , f. <b>769</b>	Diplomatic protection of citizens abroad newspaper clippings	1930's
b. 74, f. 770-773	Diplomatic protection of citizens abroad research notes, miscellaneous	
b. <b>74</b> , f. <b>774</b>	Mexican Law of Expropriation	1933
b. <b>74</b> , f. <b>775</b>	Claims against Mexico	1920's - 1930's
b. <b>75</b> , f. <b>776</b>	Comision de Reclamaciones entre Mexico e Italia - Decisiones y Opiniones	1927
b. <b>75</b> , f. <b>777</b>	Decisions of German-Mexican Claims Commission Vol. I	
b. <b>75</b> , f. <b>778</b>	Decisions of German-Mexican Claims Commission Vol. II	
b. <b>76</b> , f. <b>779</b>	Syllabus of Decisions of German-Mexican Claims Commission	
b. <b>76</b> , f. <b>780</b>	Claims Commission Rules, U.S. and Mexico research notes	1933
b. <b>76</b> , f. <b>781-782</b>	Mexican claims settlement	1942
b. <b>76</b> , f. <b>783</b>	French-Mexican Claims Commission	1930

b. 76, f. 785 Mexican Supreme Court memoranda on sustaining confiscation of oil properties  b. 76, f. 786 Mexican Petroleum Law of 1925 memorandum and text  b. 77, f. 787 Standard Oil "Uruguayan Situation" 1931-1935  b. 77, f. 788-792 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1938-1940 Feb, 1940 March  b. 78, f. 793-797 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1940 April - 1 May  b. 79, f. 798 Standard Oil Company, Mexico 1941 June-August
b. 77, f. 787       Standard Oil "Uruguayan Situation"       1931-1935         b. 77, f. 788-792       Standard Oil v. Mexico       1938-1940 Feb, 1940 March         b. 78, f. 793-797       Standard Oil v. Mexico       1940 April - 1 May         b. 79, f. 798       Standard Oil Company, Mexico       1941 June-
b. 77, f. 788-792 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1938-1940 Feb, 1940 March b. 78, f. 793-797 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1940 April - 1 May b. 79, f. 798 Standard Oil Company, Mexico 1941 June-
b. 78, f. 793-797       Standard Oil v. Mexico       1940 April - 1 May         b. 79, f. 798       Standard Oil Company, Mexico       1941 June-
b. 79, f. 798 Standard Oil Company, Mexico 1941 June-
b. 79, f. 799 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1941 Septem August
b. 79, f. 800-801 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1941 October 1942 March
b. 80, f. 802 Standard Oil v. Mexico 1942 April- December
Standard Oil Company
b. 80, f. 803 Panay Incident claim 1939-1942
b. 80, f. 804 Bolivia 1940-1942
b. 80, f. 805 Belgium ship requisitions 1941-1942
b. 80, f. 806 Venezuela 1941-1943
b. 80, f. 807-809 miscellaneous 1924, 1936-19 1940, 1941, 1943-1946
b. 81, f. 810-811 miscellaneous 1939-1941
b. 81, f. 812-813 Anglo-Brazilian Joint Commission research notes, documents 1859
b. 81, f. 814 Argentina - claims against 1850's
b. 81, f. 815 British and Venezuelan Claims Commission research notes, documents 1868
b. 81, f. 816 British claims 1926-1928
b. 81, f. 817 British claims - newspaper clippings 1926-1928
b. 81, f. 818 Didier Claim against Chile 1942-1943
b. 81, f. 819 Greek settlement of property claims research report Circa 1933

b. 82, f. 820	Haiti - claims settlement for Port-au-Prince disturbances of 1883-1884	
b. 82, f. 821	Haitian Claims Commission - opinions (French text)	
b. 82, f. 822	Haitian Claims Commission decisions (French text)	
b. 82, f. 823	Haitian Claims Commission (French text)	
b. 82, f. 824-826	Haitian Claims Commission - claimants	1919
b. 82, f. 827	Haitian Claims Commission - briefs	
b. 82, f. 828	Krueger Claim	1927-1928
b. 83, f. 829	Landrean Claim - U.S, v. Peru	1921-1922
b. 83, f. 830-831	Montevidean Claims - research notes, documents	1863
b. 83, f. 832	Pugh v. Panama	1932
b. 83, f. 833	South African claims - 19th century research notes	
	International claims cases	
b. 83, f. 834	France	
b. 83, f. 835	Germany	
b. 83, f. 836	Greece	
b. 84, f. 837	Italy	
b. 84, f. 838	Portugal	
b. 84, f. 839-840	United States	
b. 84, f. 841-845	miscellaneous	
b. 85, f. 846-847	miscellaneous	
b. 85, f. 848-853	miscellaneous, research notes, memoranda	
b. 86, f. 854-858	research notes, memoranda	
b. 87, f. 859	International claims precedents - research notes	
b. 87, f. 860	Foreign claims - research notes, bibliography	
b. 87, f. 861	Requirement of Continuity of Nationality in Claims Presented by Heirs - research report	
b. 87, f. 862	Summary of Claims By and Against the U.S. Settled Since 1906 - Vol. I	
b. 87, f. 863	Summary of Claims By and Against the U.S. Settled Since 1906 - Vol. II	
b. 87, f. 864-865	Inter Ocean Oil Company v. Great Britain	1941-1949
b. 88, f. 866-867	Sigg-Fehr Case (Swiss Government)	-1939-1941
b. 88, f. 868	Inter-American Commercial Arbitration Commission	1934

b. 88, f. 869	Creole Petroleum Corp Venezuela	1945-1946
b. 88, f. 870-872	Chester Concession negotiations	1935
b. 88, f. 873	Argentina - foreign loans	1917
b. 88, f. 874	U.S. as creditor and debtor - memoranda, pamphlets	1925-1931
b. 88, f. 875	China - foreign loans	1918, 1926
b. 89, f. 876	Columbia - foreign loans	1933
b. 89, f. 877	Bolivia - foreign loans	1931
b. 89, f. 878	Brazil - foreign loans	1929
b. 89, f. 879	Venezuela - foreign loans	1930
b. 89, f. 879	Great Britain - foreign loans	1937
b. 89, f. 880	Permanent Court of Arbitration - awards	1902-1914
	Permanent Court of International Justice	
b. 89, f. 881	Austrian and Italian briefs on German-Austrian customs regime	1931
b. 89, f. 882	German and Czechoslovakian brief on German-Austrian customs regime	1931
b. 89, f. 883	French brief on German-Austrian customs regime	1933-1934
b. 89, f. 884	World Court	1931
b. 89, f. 885	Oil monopoly cases - Sweden, Persia, Uruguay	1933-1934
b. <b>89</b> , f. <b>886</b>	Peruvian-Ecuadoran Boundary Case - research notes	
b. 90, f. 887	$\label{lem:peruvian-Ecuadoran} Peruvian-Ecuadoran boundary \ dispute \ background \ memorandum \ (Spanish \ text)$	
b. 90, f. 888-889	Peruvian boundary-dispute	1937
b. 90, f. 890	Rumania - land reform	
b. 90, f. 891	Yugoslavia - land reform	
b. 90, f. 892	"Restraints on Neutral Trade in Arms Imposed Since 1854" by P. Moorison English	
b. 90, f. 893	Study of British controls over neutral trade, 1914-1918 by L. W. Fowles	1938
b. 90, f. 894	Newspaper clippings re: economic warfare	1930's-1940's
b. 90, f. 895	Tientsin British Committee of Information - memoranda	1926-1929
b. 90, f. 896	Alien property custodian	1934
b. 90, f. 897	Flick Case	1947

b. <b>90</b> , f. <b>898</b>	"Agreements Relating to the Obligations Resulting from the Treaty of Trianon, 1930" - memoranda English	
In	ternational law: conferences and miscellaneous research topics	
b. 91, f. 899	League of Nations, First Codification Conference, Geneva, 1928 - communiques	
	League of Nations - Conference on the Codification of International Law	
b. 91, f. 900-903	memoranda, minutes	1930
b. 92, f. 904-909	memoranda, minutes	1930
b. 93, f. 910-913	Conference of Teachers of International Law	1931-1933 May
b. 93, f. 914	Union Panamericana - Perfeccionamiento y Coor-dinacion de los Instrumentos Interamericanos de Paz Tomo III, IV, V	1940
b. 93, f. 915-916	Committee of Experts on the Codification of International Law	1937-1946
b. 94, f. 917	American Society of International Law - annual meeting	1937
b. 94, f. 918	American Society of International Law	1940-1945
b. 94, f. 919-927	State Insolvency Investigation	1930-1943
b. 95, f. 928	Conference on Germany After the War - memoranda	1944
	American Bar Association	
b. <b>95</b> , f. <b>929</b>	American Bar Association  Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions	1942-1944
b. 95, f. 929 b. 95, f. 930		1942-1944 1941-1946
	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions	
b. 95, f. 930	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through	1941-1946
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931 b. 95, f. 932-937	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section  Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences International Congress of Comparative Law	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931 November 1931 December -
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931 b. 95, f. 932-937 b. 96, f. 938-941	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law - Governmental Responsibility	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931 November 1931 December - 1932 December
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931 b. 95, f. 932-937 b. 96, f. 938-941 b. 96, f. 942-943	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law - Governmental Responsibility Reports	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931 November 1931 December - 1932 December 1932
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931 b. 95, f. 932-937 b. 96, f. 938-941 b. 96, f. 942-943 b. 96, f. 944	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law - Governmental Responsibility Reports International Congress of Comparative Law	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931 November 1931 December - 1932 December 1932
b. 95, f. 930 b. 95, f. 931 b. 95, f. 932-937 b. 96, f. 938-941 b. 96, f. 942-943 b. 96, f. 944 b. 97, f. 945	Committee on International Legal Problems Raised by War Conditions International and Comparative Law Section Committee on Development of International Law Through Conferences International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law - Governmental Responsibility Reports International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law International Congress of Comparative Law - Second International Congress International Congress of Comparative Law - Reports on Declaratory	1941-1946 1938-1946 1929-1931 November 1931 December - 1932 December 1932 1933-1934 1937

#### International law: conferences and miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 98, f. 954-955	Research in international law - responsibility of states	1929
b. 98, f. 956	Harvard Law School - Research in International Law memoranda	
b. 98, f. 957	Research in international law - responsibility of states	1930-1935
b. 98, f. 958	"Responsabilité de l'Etat, <i>Espèces</i> " English	1887-1897
	Council on Foreign Relations	
b. 98, f. 959-960	Study Group on Legal Problems of Reconstruction study reports, memorandum	1943
b. 98, f. 961	Study Group on Legal Problems of Reconstruction	1943
b. 99, f. 962	Study Group on Legal Problems of Reconstruction	1943
b. 99, f. 963	Study group reports	1944
b. 99, f. 964	Postwar Settlement of Property Rights - report	1945-1946
b. 99, f. 965	Institut International de Rome pour l'Unification du Droit Privé - proceedings	1938
b. 99, f. 966-967	Commission of Experts on the Codification of International Law - documents	1938
b. 99, f. 968	International Law Association - Private Property Committee Report	1930
b. 99, f. 969	"Die Bodenreform in der Tschechoslovakei" von Dr. L. von Ruttkay English	
b. 99, f. 970	Pan American Day - memos by William Manger	1938
b. 99, f. 971	Legal bibliographies - American and foreign	
b. 100, f. 972	International law research project proposal	1938-1941
b. 100, f. 973		
•	International law - research materials, memoranda	1940-1941
b. 100, f. 974	International law - research materials, memoranda International law - memoranda, pamphlets	1940-1941
	·	1940-1941 1935-1938
b. 100, f. 974	International law - memoranda, pamphlets	
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization -	1935-1938
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda	1935-1938
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977 b. 100, f. 978	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda Limitation of armaments - newspaper clippings	1935-1938 1940's
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977 b. 100, f. 978 b. 100, f. 979	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda Limitation of armaments - newspaper clippings American Society of International Law - Section on Codification	1935-1938 1940's 1938-1942
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977 b. 100, f. 978 b. 100, f. 979	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda Limitation of armaments - newspaper clippings American Society of International Law - Section on Codification Institute of International Law, Cambridge	1935-1938 1940's 1938-1942
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977 b. 100, f. 978 b. 100, f. 979 b. 101, f. 980-981	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda Limitation of armaments - newspaper clippings American Society of International Law - Section on Codification Institute of International Law, Cambridge Institute of International Law - Oslo Session 1932	1935-1938 1940's 1938-1942
b. 100, f. 974 b. 100, f. 975 b. 100, f. 976-977 b. 100, f. 978 b. 100, f. 979 b. 101, f. 980-981 b. 101, f. 982	International law - memoranda, pamphlets International Academy of Comparative Law, The Hague The future of international law and postwar international organization - memoranda Limitation of armaments - newspaper clippings American Society of International Law - Section on Codification Institute of International Law, Cambridge Institute of International Law - Oslo Session 1932 Notes	1935-1938 1940's 1938-1942

International law: conferences and miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 101, f. 986

Institute of International Law, Luxembourg

1937

## Series IV: Subject Files: U.S. Law and Politics, 1915-1950

16' (38 boxes)

Subject files are grouped in four sections according to subject. Materials within each folder are arranged chronologically.

Section A: Declaratory judgments Section B: Convicting the innocent Section C: American neutrality

Section D: Miscellaneous research topics

#### Declaratory Judgments

b. 102, f. 987-994	Declaratory judgments: correspondence	1919-1931
b. 103, f. 995-1002	Declaratory judgments: correspondence	1932-1935 April
b. 104, f. 1003-1011	Declaratory judgments: correspondence	1935 May-1939 May, 1937 July- 1939
b. 105, f. 1012-1019	Declaratory judgments	1940-1944
b. 106, f. 1020-1022	Declaratory judgments	1945, 1947
	Declaratory Judgments: correspondence	
b. 106, f. 1023-1026	re: Revision	1940-1946
b. 106, f. 1027	re: Second revision	1941-1945
	Declaratory judgments: research notes and memoranda	
b. 106, f. 1028	Tileston v. Ullman	1942-1943
b. 106, f. 1029	Aetna Life v. Haworth	1937
b. 106, f. 1030	Reed v. Littleton	1937-1939
b. 107, f. 1031-1034	research notes, memoranda	
b. 107, f. 1035-1038	research notes	
b. 108, f. 1039-1044	research notes	
b. 108, f. 1045-1046	Colegrove v. Green - research notes	
b. 109, f. 1047-1049	Miles Lab v. F.T.C.	1943-1944

Convicting the Innocent

#### Declaratory Judgments > Convicting the Innocent (continued)

b. 109, f. 1050-1053	Bill for indemnity for errors of criminal justice	1934-1946
b. 110, f. 1054-1055	Research notes, memoranda	
b. 110, f. 1056	Case newspaper clippings	
	Convicting the Innocent	
b. 110, f. 1057-1058	reviews	1932
b. 110, f. 1059-1061	case newspaper clippings	
b. 110, f. 1062	miscellaneous research materials	
b. 111, f. 1063	research materials - statutes, miscellaneous	
b. 111, f. 1064	Criminal justice bibliography	
b. 111, f. 1065-1070	Correspondence	1929-1931 July
b. 112, f. 1071-1078	Correspondence	1931 August - 1934
b. 113, f. 1079-1082	Correspondence	1935-1947
b. 113, f. 1083	Correspondence - Blazenzitz Case	
b. 113, f. 1084	Correspondence - Alice G. Douglas	
	Research cases	
b. 113, f. 1085	Andrews, Herbert T Massachusetts	
b. 113, f. 1085	Barbera, Anthony-New York	
b. 113, f. 1085	Beck, Adolf- England	
b. 113, f. 1086	Berner, Mary - Illinois	
b. 113, f. 1086	Boyd, Payne - West Virginia	
b. 113, f. 1086	Broughton, William - Georgia	
b. 114, f. 1087	Brown, J. B Florida	
b. 114, f. 1087	Butler, Louise and Yelder, George - Alabama	
b. 114, f. 1087	Chance, John H Massachusetts	
	,	
b. 114, f. 1088	Chesterman, John - Massachusetts	
b. 114, f. 1088 b. 114, f. 1088		
	Chesterman, John - Massachusetts	

#### Declaratory Judgments > Research cases (continued)

b. 114, f. 1089	Evans and Ledbetter - California
b. 114, f. 1089	Flood, Floyd - Illinois
b. 114, f. 1089	"Frenchy", Ameer Ben Ali - New York English
b. 114, f. 1090	Galino, Hernandel, Mendival - California
b. 114, f. 1090	Gangi, Cero - Massachusetts
b. 114, f. 1090	Greenwald, Irving - New york
b. 114, f. 1091	Gunter, Thomas - Mississippi
b. 114, f. 1091	Habton, William - England
b. 114, f. 1091	Hess and Craig - Missouri
b. 114, f. 1092	Hicks, Edward L Missouri Federal
b. 114, f. 1092	Hinkley - Massachusetts
b. 114, f. 1092	Hoffman, Harry L New York
b. 114, f. 1092	Howell, Everett - Illinois
b. 114, f. 1092	Howell, Frank - West Virginia
b. 114, f. 1093	Israel, Harold - Connecticut
b. 114, f. 1093	Jacobs, Elmer P California
b. 114, f. 1093	Johnson, John A Wisconsin
b. 114, f. 1094	Kimball, Edward A Maryland
b. 114, f. 1094	Klass, Louis - Minnesota
b. 114, f. 1094	Krueger, Oscar - New York Federal
b. 115, f. 1095	Lambert, Henry - Maine
b. 115, f. 1096	Lee, Hugh C Georgia Federal
b. 115, f. 1096	Lesher, Garvey and Rohan - California
b. 115, f. 1096	Lyons, Ernest - Virginia
b. 115, f. 1097	Lyons, Ernest - Virginia
b. 115, f. 1098	McCauley, Alexander - New York
b. 115, f. 1098	McDonald, John - Ohio
b. 115, f. 1098	MacGregor, Robert - Michigan
b. 115, f. 1098	McKinney, Clarence Leroy - Ohio
b. 115, f. 1099	McManus, John - Massachusetts

#### Declaratory Judgments > Research cases (continued)

b. 115, f. 1099	Manners, George - England
b. 115, f. 1100	Murchison, John - Alabama
b. 115, f. 1101	Nedza, Joseph - New York
b. 115, f. 1101	Olson, Henry - Illinois
b. 115, f. 1101	Pezzulich and Sgelirrach - New York
b. 115, f. 1101	Philion, Hayter Oscar - Utah
b. 116, f. 1102	Powell, Willard - Iowa
b. 116, f. 1102	Preston, James - California
b. 116, f. 1102	Prevost, Lloyd - Michigan
b. 116, f. 1103	Purvis Case - Mississippi
b. 116, f. 1104	Sands, Icie - New York
b. 116, f. 1104	Shannon and Clements - Texas
b. 116, f. 1104	Sissons and Sullivan - Washington, D.C.
b. 116, f. 1105	Slater, Oscar - England
b. 116, f. 1106	Slyter, George B Minnesota
b. 116, f. 1106	Stain and Cromwell - Maine
b. 116, f. 1106	Stielow and Green - New York
b. 116, f. 1107	Sullivan, Percy B Indiana Federal
b. 116, f. 1107	Sweeney, James - New Jersey
b. 116, f. 1107	The "Sidney Men" (Berdue) - California
b. 116, f. 1108	Thornton, Lonzo - Ohio
b. 116, f. 1108	Thorvik and Hughes - Minnesota
b. 116, f. 1108	Toth, Andrew - Pennsylvania
b. 116, f. 1109	Usher, Cornelius - Massachusetts
b. 116, f. 1109	Vaught, Stiles, and Bates
b. 116, f. 1109	Walker, Moses - Mississippi
b. 116, f. 1110	Ward, Joseph alias Winston - Massachusetts
b. 116, f. 1110	Weaver, Joseph - Ohio
b. 116, f. 1110	Willis, James - California
b. 117, f. 1111	Wilson, Bill - Alabama

#### Declaratory Judgments > Research cases (continued)

b. 117, f. 1112	Wood, Sidney - California	
b. 117, f. 1112	Woods and Miller - Arkansas Federal	
b. 117, f. 1112	Zambino, Luigi - New Jersey Federal	
b. 117, f. 1113-1115	Discarded cases	
Ar	nerican neutrality	
b. 117, f. 1116	Neutrality pamphlets, clippings, circulars	1930's-1940's
b. 118, f. 1117-1121	Neutrality pamphlets, clippings, circulars	1930's-1940's
	Neutrality for the U.S.	
b. 118, f. 1122	research notes & correspondence re: publication	
b. 118, f. 1123	research notes, clippings, memoranda	
b. 119, f. 1124-1128	research notes, clippings, memoranda	
	Lawyers Committee on American Relations with Spain	1939
b. 119, f. 1129	memorandum on non-recognition of Franco	
b. 119, f. 1129	correspondence re: Franco government	
	American neutrality	
b. 119, f. 1130-1132	Correspondence	1935-1939
	Correspondence	1935-1939 1939-1941
1130-1132 b. 120, f.		
b. 120, f. 1133-1135	Correspondence	
b. 120, f. 1133-1135 b. 120, f. 1136	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills	1939-1941
b. 120, f. 1133-1135 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills	1939-1941 1940-1941
b. 120, f. 1133-1135 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's
b. 120, f. 1133-1135 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda  Peace movement handbills and memoranda	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's
b. 120, f. 1133-1135 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda  Peace movement handbills and memoranda  iscellaneous research topics	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's 1940's
b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139 M. b. 120, f. 1140-1142	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda  Peace movement handbills and memoranda  iscellaneous research topics  Rotholz, Walter - correspondence	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's 1940's
b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139 M. b. 120, f. 1140-1142 b. 120, f. 1143	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda  Peace movement handbills and memoranda  iscellaneous research topics  Rotholz, Walter - correspondence  Rotholz manuscript - Chapter I	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's 1940's
b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1136 b. 120, f. 1137 b. 120, f. 1138 b. 120, f. 1139  M. b. 120, f. 1140-1142 b. 120, f. 1143 b. 120, f. 1144	Correspondence  America First - miscellaneous handbills  Neutrality Bills  Neutrality handbills and memoranda  Peace movement handbills and memoranda  iscellaneous research topics  Rotholz, Walter - correspondence  Rotholz manuscript - Chapter I  Rotholz manuscript - Chapter II	1939-1941 1940-1941 1940's 1940's

#### Miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 121, f. 1149	Rotholz manuscript - Bibliography	
b. 121, f. 1150-1153	Rotholz manuscript revisions	
b. 122, f. 1154-1156	Rotholz manuscript, revisions	
b. 122, f. 1157-1162	Federal Torts Claim Bill: correspondence & memoranda	1926-1935
b. 123, f. 1163-1165	Federal Torts Claim Bill: correspondence & memoranda	1936-1941
	State liability for tort	
b. 123, f. 1166-1167	Digests, memorandum	
b. 123, f. 1167	Digest, memorandum	
b. 123, f. 1168	Research notes	
b. 123, f. 1169-1170	Federal statutes, Congressional hearings	1920's
b. 123, f. 1171	Research notes	
b. 124, f. 1172-1176	Research notes	
b. 124, f. 1177-1178	Young and Ottley, Inc. re: investment policy	1934-1939
b. 124, f. 1179	Investment correspondence	1940
b. 125, f. 1180-1183	Investment correspondence	1941-1947
	Research Institute in International Law & Relations	
b. 125, f. 1184-1186	Preliminary research	1929
b. 125, f. 1187-1188	Preliminary proposals	1929
b. 125, f. 1189	Preliminary correspondence	1930
b. 126, f. 1190-1191	Law School matters	1919-1921
	Yale Law School	
b. 126, f. 1192-1194	Memoranda, notes	

#### Miscellaneous research topics > Yale Law School (continued)

b. 126, f. 1197	Proposal for Institute of International Legal Research	
	American Bar Association	
b. 126, f. 1198-1199	Committee on Communication	1934-1935 April
b. 127, f. 1200-1207	Committee on Communication	1935 May-Aug, 1936-1943
b. 128, f. 1208	Committee on Communication	1944-1946
b. 128, f. 1209	Committee on Codification of International Law	
b. 128, f. 1210-1215	Committee on Municipal Tort Liability	1937-1946
b. 128, f. 1216-1218	State Department	1912, 1913 September- December
b. 129, f. 1219-1226	State Department	1914 January- Aug, undated
b. 129, f. 1227-1229	Citizen's Conference on International Economic union	1942-1947
b. 130, f. 1230	National Foreign Trade Convention	1942-1943
	National Foreign Trade Council	
b. 130, f. 1231-1232	Law Committee - Study on War Claims	1943
b. 130, f. 1233	Subcommittee on Treaties	1944
b. 130, f. 1234-1235	Ross Essay Contest	1944
	American Political Science Association	
b. 130, f. 1236	Committee on Judicial Organization and Administration	1946-1947
b. 130, f. 1237	Section on Constitutional Law	1942-1944
b. 130, f. 1238	Committee Reports	1933
b. 131, f. 1239	St. Lawrence Project	1944
b. 131, f. 1240	St. Lawrence Project	1946-1947
b. 131, f. 1241-1242	Legal Bibliography	
b. 131, f. 1243-1244	Supreme Court packing	1937
b. 131, f. 1245	American Civil Liberties Union	1940-1944

### Miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 131, f. 1246	Curricula vitae - German refugee professors	
b. 131, f. 1247	"Delegation of Powers and Judicial Review" by Sidney B. Jacoby English	
b. 131, f. 1248	Plan for chain of peoples' colleges by William H. Kilpatrick	
b. 132, f. 1249	Institute of Politics - Eighth Session - round Table No. 1 - Protection of Citizens Abroad	1928
b. 132, f. 1250	Research on evidence	1930, 1935
b. 132, f. 1251	John Bassett Moore - "The Bronco of the West" (typescript poem)	
b. 132, f. 1251	John Bassett Moore bibliography	1931
b. 132, f. 1252	Bilder and Bilder re: Morris Colton	1932
b. 132, f. 1253	Crecraft, Earl Willis re: Freedom of the Seas	1933-1936
b. 132, f. 1254	Common Council for American Unity "Interpreter Releases"	1942
b. 132, f. 1255	"Der Unterhaltsanspruch ehelicher Kindergegen den ehelichen Vater im deutschen Recht" English	
b. 132, f. 1256	"Some Considerations Affecting the Peace Settlement with Germany" by Arnold Wolfers English	1940
b. 132, f. 1257	Concessionary Contracts in International Law; The Problem of the Just War in International Law by von Elbe	n
b. 132, f. 1257 b. 132, f. 1258		n 1944
	International Law by von Elbe	
b. 132, f. 1258	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air	1944
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference	1944 1940
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on	1944 1940 1944-1947
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263 b. 133, f. 1264	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"  Library of Congress	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945 1945-1946
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263 b. 133, f. 1264 b. 133, f. 1265	Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"  Library of Congress  Foundation for Foreign Affairs	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1947
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263 b. 133, f. 1264 b. 133, f. 1265 b. 133, f. 1266	Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"  Library of Congress  Foundation for Foreign Affairs  Perfection Building and Loan Association	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1947
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263 b. 133, f. 1264 b. 133, f. 1265 b. 133, f. 1266 b. 133, f. 1267	Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"  Library of Congress  Foundation for Foreign Affairs  Perfection Building and Loan Association  Morrison, Phoebe- resume	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1947 1938
b. 132, f. 1258 b. 132, f. 1259 b. 132, f. 1260 b. 133, f. 1261 b. 133, f. 1262 b. 133, f. 1263 b. 133, f. 1264 b. 133, f. 1265 b. 133, f. 1266 b. 133, f. 1267 b. 133, f. 1268	International Law by von Elbe  Town Meeting of the Air  Eighth American Scientific Conference  Institute of World Polity  National Foreign Trade Council Law Committee - Subcommittee on Industrial Property Patents  Money and the Law Institute  Correspondence re: "Treaties and Executive Agreements"  Library of Congress  Foundation for Foreign Affairs  Perfection Building and Loan Association  Morrison, Phoebe- resume  Morgenthau, Hans L resume	1944 1940 1944-1947 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1946 1945-1947 1938

## Miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 133, f. 1271	Re: The Philosophy, of Silence by Alice Borchard Greene	1937-1942
b. 133, f. 1272	N.R.A briefs on telegraph code	
b. 133, f. 1273	Political handbills and circular letters - misc.	1930's, 1940's
b. 134, f. 1274	Rushton v. Schram	1944
b. 134, f. 1274	Starr v. Schram	1943-1944
b. 134, f. 1275-1276	Pradlick v. Connecticut	1944-1945
b. 134, f. 1277	New York Post v. Kelly	1945-1947
b. 134, f. 1278	Stinson v. N.Y. Life Insurance Company	1946
b. 134, f. 1278	Zeigler v. N.Y. Life Insurance Company	1946
b. 134, f. 1279	Bennion v. N.Y. Life Insurance Company	1945-1947
b. 135, f. 1280	Bennion v. N.Y. Life Insurance Company	1945-1947
b. 135, f. 1281	U.S. v. Chemical Foundation Inc.	1925-1926
b. 135, f. 1282-1283	City of Coral Gables v. Coral Gables Inc.	1935
b. 135, f. 1284	Coyle v. New York State	1943-1944
b. 135, f. 1285	Z. and F. Assets Corp. v. Cordell Hull, et al	1939
b. 135, f. 1286	American Machine & Metals Inc. v. De Bothezat Inc.	1940
b. 135, f. 1287	Gerradin v. United Fruit Co SS Castilla	1931-1932
b. 135, f. 1288	U.S. v. Chemical Foundation Inc.	1922
b. 136, f. 1289-1291	Tidelands Oil Question	1945
b. 136, f. 1292	Patent cases - research notes	
b. 136, f. 1293	Liability cases - research notes	
b. 136, f. 1294-1295	Insurance cases	
b. 136, f. 1296	Bernhard Weiss Case - Nuerenberg	1948
b. 136, f. 1297	General International Organization Charter proposals	1943-1944
b. 136, f. 1298	War Insurance Compensation Bills	
b. 137, f. 1299	Yale Conference on the Press and the War Crisis	1942
b. 137, f. 1300	Finnish loans	1940
b. 137, f. 1301	War damage	1942

#### Miscellaneous research topics (continued)

b. 137, f. 1302	Lend Lease Bill	1941
b. 137, f. 1303	Dumbarton Oaks proposals - pamphlets, circular letters	1944-1945
b. 137, f. 1304	Executive agreements - correspondence, speeches	1945
b. 137, f. 1305	National conscription	1945-1946
b. 137, f. 1306	National conscription - clippings	1945-1946
b. 137, f. 1307	San Francisco Charter	1945
b. 137, f. 1308	Trading with the Enemy Act - amendment efforts	1944
b. 137, f. 1309	Office of Strategic Services	1945
b. 137, f. 1310	Anti-Poll Tax Bill	1942-1946
b. 138, f. 1311	Atomic Energy Bills - 79th Congress	1945
b. 138, f. 1312	Rumanian oil pipeline expropriation	1940-1941
b. 138, f. 1313	Naturalization and citizenship	1939-1940
b. 138, f. 1314-1316	Wilbur Guest citizenship case	1936
b. 138, f. 1317	United States v. Pink	1942
b. 138, f. 1318	S.S. Drottningholm passengers (Ellis Island)	1942-1943
b. 138, f. 1319	Schwarzkopf Case	1943
b. 138, f. 1320	Immigration cases	1936-1938
b. 138, f. 1321	Sommerich, Otto - lectures on problems involving enemy aliens	1942
b. 139, f. 1322	National Council on Naturalization and Citizenship memorandum, newsletters	1939-1943
b. 139, f. 1323	"Codification of the Nationality Laws of the U.S." House Committee Print English	1939
	Immigration and naturalization	
b. 139, f. 1324-1327	research notes, memoranda	
b. 139, f. 1328	Immigration	1942

## Series V: Writings and Speeches, 1910-1947

*3′* (7 boxes)

Professor Borchard's writings and speeches are grouped in seven sections according to form. Within each section arrangement is alphabetical, except for *Book Reviews* and *Speeches*, which are arranged chronologically.

Section A: Articles Section B: Memoranda Section C: Legal Opinions

Section D: Books

Section E: Book Reviews Section F: Pamphlets Section G: Speeches

#### Articles

b. 140, f. 1329	"Access of Individuals to International Courts" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1329	"The Access of Individuals to International Courts" English	1930
b. 140, f. 1329	"Alcuni Aspetti del Diritto Comparato Negli Stati Uniti" English	1932
b. 140, f. 1329	"Alien Private Property" English	Undated, 1929
b. 140, f. 1329	"Alien Private Property and American Claims" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1329	(editorial) English	
b. 140, f. 1329	"Alien Property and War Claims" English	1926?
b. 140, f. 1329	"The Alien Property Custodian" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1329	"America and a Court of Justice for the Nations" English	1932
b. 140, f. 1329	"The American Claims Against Germany" English	post-1924
b. 140, f. 1329	"American Foreign Policy" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1329	"Arbitration, International" English	1930
b. 140, f. 1329	"Armed Merchantmen" English	post-1939
b. 140, f. 1329	"The Arms Embargo and Neutrality" English	1933

b. 140, f. 1329	"The Attorney General's Opinion on the Exchange of Destroyers for Naval Bases" English	1940
b. 140, f. 1329	"Austrian and Hungarian 'Debt' Claims" (editorial) English	undated
b. 140, f. 1329	"Back of the Fall of the Franc" (editorial) English	1924
b. 140, f. 1329	"Brazilian-United States Diplomatic Relations" English	1938
b. 140, f. 1330	"The Calvo and Drago Doctrines" English	1930
b. 140, f. 1330	"The Calvo Doctrine" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Can the King Do Wrong?" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Can the State Commit a Tort?" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"A Century of International Law" English	1936
b. 140, f. 1330	"Challenging 'Penal' Statutes by Declaratory Action" English	1943
b. 140, f. 1330	"Circumstantial Evidence" English	post-1930
b. 140, f. 1330	"The Citizen Abroad" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Citizenship by Birth in the United States Not Lost Through Naturalization Abroad of Minor's Father" (editorial) English	1939?
b. 140, f. 1330	"The Citizenship of Native-Born American Women Who Married Foreigners Before March 2, 1907, and Acquired a Foreign Domicile" English	post-1934
b. 140, f. 1330	"Codification" (re: opposition to third Hague conference) English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Codification" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Commentary on General Bill Giving Cause of Action in Tort against the Government" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1330	"Comments of Edwin Borchard on the Draft Convention on the Rights and Duties of Neutral States" English	1938

b. 140, f. 1330	"The Committee of Experts' at the Lima Conference" English	1939
b. 140, f. 1330	"Committee of Experts, Pan-American Codification of International Law"(editorial) English	1937
b. 140, f. 1331	"Common Sense in Foreign Policy" English	1920
b. 140, f. 1331	"Community Liability for Civilian War Injuries" English	1942
b. 140, f. 1331	"The Conference for American Intervention in a European War" (editorial) English	1934
b. 140, f. 1331	"Confiscation" English	(editorial)
b. 140, f. 1331	"Confiscations: Extraterritorial and Domestic" English	1937
b. 140, f. 1331	"Considerations in the Cataloguing and Classification of Roman Civil Law Books" English	1923
b. 140, f. 1331	"Constitutionality of Declaratory Judgments" English	1931
b. 140, f. 1331	"Contested Contractual Privileges" English	post-1929
b. 140, f. 1331	"Contractual Claims in International Law" English	1913
b. 140, f. 1331	"Convicting the Innocent" English	1932
b. 140, f. 1331	"Corrupt Practices Come Home to Roost" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1331	"The Customs Union Advisory Opinion" English	1931
b. 140, f. 1332	"Decadence of the American Doctrine of Voluntary Expatriation" (editorial) English	1931
b. 140, f. 1332	"Decisions of the Claims Commissions, United States and Mexico" (editorial) English	post-1923
b. 140, f. 1332	"The Declaratory Judgment as an Exclusive or Alternative Remedy" English	post-1932
b. 140, f. 1332	"The Declaratory Judgment in the United States" English	post-1930
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments and Insurance Litigation" English	post-1934

b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments (Festellungsurteil) in the United States" English	1923?
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments in Administrative Law" English	1933
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments in Federal Courts" (editorial) English	1932
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments in International Law" (editorial) English	undated
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments in International Relations" English	post-1934
b. 140, f. 1332	"Declaratory Judgments in New Jersey" (with Phoebe Morrison) English	1932
b. 140, f. 1333	"Declaratory Rulings" English	post-1940
b. 140, f. 1333	"Definitions of International Law" English	post-1929
b. 140, f. 1333	"Denial of Justice in International Law" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1333	"Diplomatic Protection of Citizens Abroad" English	1931, undated
b. 140, f. 1333	"Discretion to Refuse Jurisdiction of Actions for Declaratory Judgments English	post-1941
b. 140, f. 1333	"The Distinction Between Legal and Political Questions" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1333	"The Doctrine of Non-Recognition" (with Phoebe Morrison) English	post-1931
b. 140, f. 1334	"The Economic Boycott" English	1932
b. 140, f. 1334	"Effect of Naturalization Abroad of American Citizens on Their Minor Children Born in the United States" (editorial) English	1936
b. 140, f. 1334	"Effrontery" English	1927?
b. 140, f. 1334	"Enemy Private Property" (editorial) English	post-1924, 1923
b. 140, f. 1334	"The 'Enforcement' of Peace by 'Sanctions'" (editorial) English	1933
b. 140, f. 1334	"'Equal Protection' in Taxation in the United States" English	1930

b. 140, f. 1334	"Evolution in Legal Education" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1334	"Exempt Food Ships" English	undated
b. 140, f. 1334	"Extraterritorial Confiscations" English	1942
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Factor Extradition Case" English	1934?
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Failure to Prosecute in Death or Personal Injury Cases" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Federal Declaratory Judgments Act" English	1934
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Federal Tort Claims Act" English	1945
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Federal Tort Claims Bill" English	1929?, 1933
b. 141, f. 1335	"Pasquale Fiore" English	1931
b. 141, f. 1335	"Foreign Policy" English	1921
b. 141, f. 1335	"The Fourth Conference of Teachers of International Law and Related Subjects (editorial) English	1930
b. 141, f. 1335	"France Triumphant" (editorial) English	1931
b. 141, f. 1335	"French Administrative Law" English	1933
b. 141, f. 1336	"German Rearmament and United States Treaty Rights" English	1935
b. 141, f. 1336	"The German Ship Claims" (editorial) English	1931
b. 141, f. 1336	InterventionThe Truman Doctrine and the Marshall Plan	undated
b. 141, f. 1336	"The Hague Codification Conference" English	1930
b. 141, f. 1336	"Honor Among Allies" English	1923
b. 141, f. 1336	"How Far Must We Protect Our Citizens Abroad?" English	1927
b. 141, f. 1337	"How Shall We Settle Our Disputes with Latin America?" English	undated

b. 141, f. 1337	"Illusions about International Law" English	1938
b. 141, f. 1337	"Important Decisions of the Mixed Claims Commission, United States and Mexico" (editorial) English	post-1926
b. 141, f. 1337	"Instances of Failure to Conform to State practice" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1337	Institut für ausländisches öffentliches Recht und Völerrecht (editorial)	1930
b. 141, f. 1337	"Institute of International Legal Research" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1337	"International Arbitration" English	1930
b. 141, f. 1337	"International Arbitration and the World Court" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1337	"The International Crisis" English	1933
b. 141, f. 1337	"International Irresponsibility" English	1934
b. 141, f. 1337	"International Law" English	1932, post-1947
b. 141, f. 1338	"International Law of War Since the War" English	1934
b. 141, f. 1338	"International Law Today" English	1937
b. 141, f. 1338	"International Loans and International Law" English	1932
b. 141, f. 1338	"International Relations of the American Continents" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1338	"The 'International Responsibility of States' at the Hague Codification Conference" English	1931
b. 141, f. 1338	Munroe SmithAn Appreciation	1945?
b. 141, f. 1338	"Investors, Beware!" English	1926
b. 141, f. 1338	"Is Coercive Protection of Citizens Abroad Essential?" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1339	"Joint Action and Precedents" English	post-1917
b. 141, f. 1339	"Judicial Relief for Insecurity" English	1933

b. 141, f. 1339	"Jurisprudence in Germany" English	1912
b. 141, f. 1339	"Justiciability" English	1936
b. 141, f. 1339	"The King May Do Wrong" English	1926
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Kellogg Treaties Sanction War" English	1928
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Kosenkina Case" English	1948
b. 141, f. 1339	"La Follette and the Courts" English	1924
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Law Division of the Library of Congress" English	1929
b. 141, f. 1339	"The League of Nations" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Lessons of the War" English	1921
b. 141, f. 1339	"Limitations on Coercive Protection" (editorial) English	undated
b. 141, f. 1339	"Limitations on the Functions of International Courts" English	1921
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Limits of American Foreign Policy" English	1937
b. 141, f. 1339	"The Local Remedy Rule" English	1934
b. 141, f. 1340	"The Mavrommatis Concessions Case" (editorial) English	post-1925
b. 141, f. 1340	"The Meaning of the Term: Neutrality" English	1928
b. 141, f. 1340	"The Mexican Complications" English	post-1917
b. 141, f. 1340	"The 'Minimum Standard' of the Treatment of Aliens" English	1938?
b. 141, f. 1340	"Misguided Diplomacy" English	(editorial)
b. 141, f. 1340	"The Monroe Doctrine" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1340	"John Bassett Moore" English	1947

b. 141, f. 1340	"Municipal Responsibility for the Torts of Policemen" English	1932
b. 141, f. 1340	"The Multilateral Treaty for the Renunciation of War" (editorial) English	undated
b. 141, f. 1341	"National Honor: Hughes vs. Hamilton" (editorial) English	1923
b. 141, f. 1341	"Nationality of Corporations" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1341	"Nationalization of Enemy Patents" English	undated
b. 141, f. 1341	"The Navicert System" English	1939
b. 141, f. 1341	"Neutral Embargoes and Commercial Treaties" (editorial) English	1936
b. 141, f. 1341	"Neutrality" English	1935, post-1936
b. 141, f. 1342	"Neutrality and Civil Wars" (editorial) English	post-1937
b. 141, f. 1342	"Neutrality and Sanctions" English	post-1937
b. 141, f. 1342	"Neutrality and Unneutrality" (editorial) English	1938
b. 141, f. 1342	"The Neutrality Claims Against Great Britain" (editorial) English	post-1927
b. 141, f. 1342	"The Neutrality Legislation" English	pre-1936
b. 141, f. 1342	"Note on Non-Belligerency in International Law" English	1943
b. 141, f. 1342	"Notes on Neutrality and the Administration's Policy" English	1935
b. 141, f. 1342	"Notes on Recognition" English	1939
b. 142, f. 1343	"On the International Responsibility of States for Damage Done in Their Territory to the Person or Property of Foreigners" English	1937
b. 142, f. 1343	"Opinions of the Mixed Claims Commission, United States and Germany (editorial, Part II) English	undated
b. 142, f. 1343	"Our Quarrel with Our Allies" (editorial) English	1923

b. 142, f. 1343	"Our Shipping Industry" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1343	"Our War Claims Against Britain" (editorial) English	1926
b. 142, f. 1343	"The Paris Settlement" English	1925
b. 142, f. 1343	"Judge Edwin B. Parker" English	1930
b. 142, f. 1343	"Peace Through an International Court" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1344	"Pecuniary Claims: Draft of Report on the Procedural Aspects of the Subject" English	1937
b. 142, f. 1344	"Pecuniary Claims: Draft Rules of Procedure" English	1937
b. 142, f. 1345	"William L. Penfield" English	1932
b. 142, f. 1345	"Permanent Court" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1345	"Permanent Court of International Justice" English	post-1937
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Permanent Court of International Justice" English	1923, post-1926
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Policy of Committment or the Art of Tying One's Own Hands" English	1949
b. 142, f. 1345	"Political Theory and International Law" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Power to Punish Neutral Volunteers in Enemy Armies" (editorial) English	1938
b. 142, f. 1345	"Private Pecuniary Claims Arising Out of War" English	1915
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Problem for the Reformer" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1345	"A Proposed Plan for Peace" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Prospects for Neutrality" English	1937
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Protection of Citizens Abroad and Change of Original Nationality" English	1933
b. 142, f. 1345	"The Protection of Citizens Abroad by Armed Force" English	1929

b. 142, f. 1346	"Realism vs. Evangelism" English	1934
b. 142, f. 1346	"Rearmament of Germany" English	1935
b. 142, f. 1346	"Recent Developments in Declaratory Relief" English	1936-1937
b. 142, f. 1346	"Recent Opinions of the Mixed Claims Commission, United States and Mexico" (editorial) English	1931
b. 142, f. 1346	"Recent Statutory Developments in Municipal Liability in Tort" English	1936?
b. 142, f. 1346	"The Relation Between 'State' and 'Law'" English	1927
b. 142, f. 1346	"Reorganization of the World Court" English	1930
b. 142, f. 1346	"Report to the Secretary of State of Edwin Borchard, Member of the Inter- American Commission of Experts for the Codification of International Law, Concerning the Activities of the Commission in Connection with the Eighth Conference of American States at Lima, Peru, November-December, 1938" English	post-1938
b. 142, f. 1347	"Reprisals on Private Property" English	1935
b. 142, f. 1347	"The Requisitioned German Ships in the United States" English	post-1917
b. 142, f. 1347	"Research in International Law" English	1930
b. 142, f. 1347	"The Responsibility of a State" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1347	"The Responsibility of States" English	1930
b. 142, f. 1347	"Responsibility of States for Damage Done in Their Territories to the Person or Property of Foreigners" (editorial) English	undated
b. 142, f. 1347	"The Re-Statement of Sea Law" English	post-1928
b. 142, f. 1347	"Restatement of the Law of Neutrality in Maritime War" (editorial) English	1928?
b. 142, f. 1347	"The Resurrection of International Law" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1347	"Rough Draft Convention on Legal Assistance" English	1937

b. 142, f. 1348	"The Saint Lawrence Waterway and Power Project" English	post-1946
b. 142, f. 1348	"Sanction, International" English	post-1932
b. 142, f. 1348	"Sanctions v. Neutrality" English	1935, post-1935
b. 142, f. 1348	"Sanctions v. Neutrality: The Psychology of 'Enforcing Peace'" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1348	"The Sequestered Alien Property" English	1922
b. 142, f. 1348	"The Settlement of Our Neutrality Claims Against Great Britain" English	1927
b. 142, f. 1348	"The Settlement of War Claims Act of 1928" English	1928
b. 142, f. 1348	"Should the United States Assume Protective Responsibility for American Lives and Property in Foreign War Zones?" English	undated
b. 142, f. 1348	State and Municipal Liability in TortProposed Statutory Reform	post-1925
b. 142, f. 1348	"Some Aspects of Comparative Law in the United States" English	1932
b. 142, f. 1348	"The Spanish Civil War and its Implications" English	post-1935
b. 143, f. 1349	"State and Municipal Liability in Tort—Proposed Statutory Reform" English	1934
b. 143, f. 1349	"State Indemnity for Errors of Criminal Justice" English	1913, 1941
b. 143, f. 1349	"State Liability in Tort in Minnesota" English	1948
b. 143, f. 1349	"Statement on Supreme Court Measure" English	1937
b. 143, f. 1349	"Statement" (re: boycott against Japan) English	undated
b. 143, f. 1349	"Strength and Weakness of the New International Court" English	undated
b. 143, f. 1349	"Supplementary Report on Protection of Citizens Abroad" English	1932
b. 143, f. 1349	"Supreme Court" English	(and Police Power)
b. 143, f. 1349	"The Supreme Court and Private Rights" English	post-1937

b. 143, f. 1349	"The Supreme Court and the Declaratory Judgment" English	1928?
b. 143, f. 1350	"The Tacna-Arica Controversy" English	pre-1922
b. 143, f. 1350	"Taney's Influence on Constitutional Law" English	undated
b. 143, f. 1350	"Ten Years After" English	1927?
b. 143, f. 1350	"Theoretical Aspects of the International Responsibility of States" English	pre-1929
b. 143, f. 1350	"Theories of Governmental Responsibility in Tort" English	1928
b. 143, f. 1350	"The Theory and Sources of International Law" English	1931?
b. 143, f. 1351	"Those Advisory Opinions" English	1926
b. 143, f. 1351	"Three Hague Conventions on Nationality" English	1937
b. 143, f. 1351	"Tort Claims Against the Government" English	post-1948
b. 143, f. 1351	"The Trading with the Enemy Act" English	1925?
b. 143, f. 1351	"Transfer of Flag and the Declaration of London" English	1923
b. 143, f. 1351	"Treaties and Executive AgreementsA English	Reply"
b. 143, f. 1351	"The Treatment of Enemy Private Property" English	1948?
b. 143, f. 1351	$^{\prime\prime}\text{Treatment}$ of Enemy Private Property in the United States Before the World War $^{\prime\prime}$ English	1928
b. 143, f. 1352	"Unification of Rules of Law Relating to Extradition" English	1931?
b. 143, f. 1352	"The Uniform Act on Declaratory Judgments" English	1921
b. 143, f. 1352	"The Uniform Declaratory Judgments Act" English	post-1933
b. 143, f. 1352	"The U(nited) N(ations) and Mr. Hull's Reminiscences" English	1949

b. 143, f. 1352	"The United States and the Dawes Plan" (editorial) English	1924
b. 143, f. 1352	"The United States As a Factor in the Development of International Relations" English	undated
b. 143, f. 1352	"United States Foreign Policy" (editorial) English	1949
b. 143, f. 1352	"The United States-Panama Claims Arbitration" (editorial) English	post-1933
b. 143, f. 1352	"The Unrecognized Government in American Courts" English	1932
b. 143, f. 1353	(Violations of International Law During World War I by France and Great Britain) English	undated
b. 143, f. 1353	"'War' and Peace'" (editorial) English	1933
b. 143, f. 1353	"War, Neutrality and Non-Belligerency" (editorial) English	1941
b. 143, f. 1353	"Was Norway Delinquent in the Case of Altmark?" (editorial) English	1940
b. 143, f. 1353	"We Can Remain Neutral" English	1935
b. 143, f. 1353	"What Are the Obstacles to Disarmament" (summary of a paper) English	undated
b. 143, f. 1353	"What Has Become of International Law?" English	1947
b. 143, f. 1353	"What Is a 'Merchant Vessel'?" English	1929
b. 143, f. 1353	"Winslow Resolution, J. J. 364" (suggested amendments) English	1923
b. 143, f. 1353	"The World Court" English	1930
b. 143, f. 1353	"The World Court Again" English	undated
b. 143, f. 1353	"World Use of German Property to Pay American Claims Be Confiscation?" English	1926
b. 143, f. 1353	"The Wrong Road to Peace: Dangers in the Davis Commitment at Geneva" English	1933
b. 143, f. 1353	"Yntema, the Treaties with Germany and Compensation for War Damage" English	1923

#### Memoranda

b. 143, f. 1354	re: American interference in international politics for R. Walton Moore	1934
b. 143, f. 1354	re: Constitutional aspects of intervention in foreign countries for Senator William E. Borah	1928
b. 143, f. 1354	re: Herbert Kraus' answer to Borchard's report on "Diplomatic Protection of Citizens Abroad"	undated
b. 143, f. 1354	re: Law	1941
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Mexican Supreme Court Decision, December 2, 1939	undated
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Neutrality for Legal Adviser	1934
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Possible study of British controls over neutral trade, 1914-1918 for L. W. Fowles	1938
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Post World War II reconstruction for Council on Foreign Relations	1943
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Prohibitions in international law on state's right to control private property of foreigners	1930
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Proposed Neutrality Act, S. 3474	1936
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Recognition of Russia for Huber	1933
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Report on "Sources of International Law" for Verdross	1931
b. 143, f. 1355	re: Versailles and Brest-Litovsk Treaties	1934
b. 143, f. 1355	re: World Court and advisory opinions for Clark	1925
	Legal Opinions	
b. 144, f. 1356	re: Robert Bosch, G.M.B.H., Stuttgart and Decartelization	1948?
b. 144, f. 1356	re: French Domanial Schools in the Saar Basin	undated
b. 144, f. 1356	re: Tacna-Arica Question	1919
b. 144, f. 1356	re: Use of Continental Shelf	1945
b. 144, f. 1356	re: Dr. Bernhard Weiss and use of war prisoners	post-1929
	Books	
b. 144, f. 1357	Bibliography of International Law English	1913
b. 144, f. 1358	Guide to the Law of Germany English	1912
b. 144, f. 1359	International Law (typescript) English	undated
b. 144, f. 1360	The Principle of Respect for Vested Rights of Foreigners. in International Law (typescript)	undated

#### Books (continued)

b. 144, f. 1361	Treatment of Enemy Private Property in Mandated Territory (draft of unpublished book?)	post-1938
b. 145, f. 1362	Neutrality for the United States (book reviews) English	1937-1939
E	Book Reviews	
b. 145, f. 1363-1366	1916-1939, 1941-1948	1916-1939, 1941-1948
ŀ	Pamphlets	
b. 145, f. 1367	"Commercial and Financial Interests of the United States in the Carribean" English	1917
b. 145, f. 1367	"Commercial Laws of England, Scotland, Germany and France" English	1915
b. 145, f. 1368	"Government Liability in Tort," Part I English	1925
b. 145, f. 1368	"Opinion on the Controversy Between Chile and Peru" English	1920
b. 145, f. 1368	"Opinion on the Questions of the St. Lawrence Waterway" English	1944
b. 145, f. 1368	"Opinion on the Roumanian-Hungarian Dispute" English	1921
3	Speeches	
b. 146, f. 1369	"Common Sense in Foreign Policy" (press release re: Neutrality Bill) English	undated
b. 146, f. 1369	"World Court" English	undated
b. 146, f. 1369	"World Court" (notes) English	undated
b. 146, f. 1369	"Foreign-owned Property in England" (E. M. Borchard quoted) English	undated
b. 146, f. 1369	"The Adjustment of International Pecuniary Claims" English	1916
b. 146, f. 1369	"The Diplomatic Protection of Nationals Abroad" (three lectures) English	1923
b. 146, f. 1369	"The International Court" English	1923
b. 146, f. 1369	"Declaratory Judgments" English	1924
b. 146, f. 1369	"International Relations" English	1926

# Speeches (continued)

b. 146, f. 1369	"Protection of Citizens Abroad" (release) English	1928
b. 146, f. 1369	"Some Celebrated Murder Trials and Their Lesson" English	1929
b. 146, f. 1369	"Limitation of Armaments and Freedom of the Seas" English	1929
b. 146, f. 1369	"Research in International Law and Relations" English	1929
b. 146, f. 1370	"International Relations and the American Citizen" English	1930
b. 146, f. 1370	"World Court" English	1931?
b. 146, f. 1370	"The Protocol for Accession of the United States to the Court" English	1931
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Relations with the Soviet Union	1931
b. 146, f. 1370	"The Policy of the United States in Recognizing New Governments during the Past Twenty-five Years" English	1931
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Function and opportunity of law librarians	1931
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Recognition of the Soviet Union	post-1932
b. 146, f. 1370	"America and a Court of Justice for the Nations" English	1932
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Teaching international law	1933
b. 146, f. 1370	"Nationality, Nationalism and Internationalism: Their Inconsistencies" English	1934
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Neutrality in the event of a European war	1934
b. 146, f. 1370	"Neutrality" English	1935
b. 146, f. 1370	"Neutrality" (resume) English	1935
b. 146, f. 1370	"Neutrality" English	1935
b. 146, f. 1370	re: Neutrality and United States intervention in Asia	post-1935
b. 146, f. 1370	"Neutrality" English	1936
b. 146, f. 1371	re: Enlarging Supreme Court	1937
b. 146, f. 1371	"Neutrality for the United States" English	1937

#### Speeches (continued)

b. 146, f. 1371	"The Spanish Civil War and Its Implications" English	1937
b. 146, f. 1371	"Neutrality" English	1937
b. 146, f. 1371	"Democracy and Foreign Policy" English	1938
b. 146, f. 1371	"Declaratory Judgments and Insurance Litigation" English	1938
b. 146, f. 1372	Correspondence re: E. M. Borchard's speeches on neutrality	1937-1938
b. 146, f. 1373	"Shall We Change the Neutrality Act?" English	1939
b. 146, f. 1373	"American Foreign Policy" English	1939
b. 146, f. 1373	"Neutrality: Extension of Remarks of Hon. John A. Danaher" English	1940
b. 146, f. 1373	"The Question of United States Neutrality" English	1940
b. 146, f. 1373	"Neutrality" English	1940
b. 146, f. 1373	re: Sedition charges	1942

# Series VI: Biographical Material and Memorabilia, 1920-1945

10" (2 boxes)

Biographical material and memorabilia is grouped according to subject and arranged chronologically within each folder.

#### Biographical data

b. 147, f. 1374-1375	Newspaper clippings	
b. 147, f. 1376	Miscellaneous memorabilia	
b. 147, f. 1377	Whiting Arches mortgage	1940-1948
b. 147, f. 1378	Round Pond property	1941-1947
b. 147, f. 1379	Purchase of Strumpen-Darrie property, New Canaan, Connecticut	1946
b. 147, f. 1380-1381	Stamp collecting correspondence	1932-1939
b. 148, f. 1382	Stamp collecting correspondence	1940-1948
b. 148, f. 1383-1388	New Haven Orchestra Association	1936-1938
b. 148, f. 1389	Income tax	1940-1943
b. 148, f. 1390	Life insurance	1927

# Accession 1995-M-015: Additional Material, 1938-1955, undated

75 linear feet (2 boxes)

Addition inventory by Carol King 1994 Sep

Received from: Yale Law School. 1994 Jul 20

b. 1, f. 1-13	Correspondence	1942-1947, undated
	Subject files	
b. 2, f. 14	Criminal law/evidence	1938. 1952–1955, undated
b. 2, f. 15	Muslim law	1948
b. 2, f. 16	National Foreign Trade Council, Inc., Foreign Property-Holders Protective Committee	undated
b. 2, f. 17	Patent law	1942-1945, undated
b. 2, f. 18	Shansi Province, North China	1948
b. 2, f. 19	"Tobacco Case" English	1940 November
b. 2, f. 20	Fragments, miscellaneous	1942-1943, undated

### **Selected Search Terms**

The following terms have been used to index the description of this collection in the Library's online catalog. They are grouped by name of person or organization, by subject or location, and by occupation and listed alphabetically therein.

### **Subjects**

Civil procedure -- United States Educators International law Judgments, Declaratory Judicial error -- United States Law Lawyers Neutrality -- United States World War, 1914-1918 World War, 1939-1945

### **Geographic Names**

United States -- Foreign relations -- 20th Century United States -- Politics and government --20th Century

#### **Names**

Allen, Devere, 1891-1955 Angell, James Rowland, 1869-1949 Armstrong, Thomas R. Arnold, Thurman Wesley, 1891-1969 Barnes, Harry Elmer, 1889-1968 Beard, Charles A. (Charles Austin), 1874-1948 Beard, Mary Ritter, 1876-1958 Bemis, Samuel Flagg, 1891-1973 Bingham, Hiram, 1875-1956 Borah, William Edgar, 1865-1940 Borchard, Edwin, 1884-1951 Brandegee, Frank B. (Frank Bosworth), 1864-1924 Brandeis, Louis Dembitz, 1856-1941 Brewster, Owen, 1888-1961 Brodney, Spencer, 1883-1973 Burke, Edward R. (Edward Raymond), 1880-1968 Cardozo, Benjamin N. (Benjamin Nathan), 1870-1938 Castle, William R., Jr. (William Richards), 1878-1963 Celler, Emanuel, 1888-1981 Colcord, Lincoln, 1883-1947 Connally, Tom, 1877-1963 Croly, Herbert David, 1869-1930 Danaher, John Anthony, 1899-1990

Douglas, William O. (William Orville), 1898-1980 Dulles, John Foster, 1888-1959 Fish, Hamilton, II, 1849-1936 Frankfurter, Felix, 1882-1965 Fraser, Henry S. (Henry Salmon), 1900-2001 Hackworth, Green Haywood, 1883-1973 Holmes, Oliver Wendell, Jr., 1841-1935 Hoover, Herbert, 1874-1964 Hudson, Manley O. (Manley Ottmer), 1886-1960 Hughes, Charles Evans, 1862-1948 Hull, Cordell, 1871-1955 Jessup, Philip C. (Philip Caryl), 1897-1986 Johnson, Hiram, 1866-1945 Kellor, Frances, 1873-1952 King, William Henry, 1863-1949 La Follette, Fola, 1882-1970 La Follette, Robert M. (Robert Marion), 1855-1925 La Follette, Robert M. (Robert Marion), 1895-1953 Lage, William Potter Littell, Nelson, 1897-Mills, Ogden, 1856-1929 Moley, Raymond, 1886-1975 Moore, John Bassett, 1860-1947 Newton, Cleveland Alexander, 1873-1945 Norris, George W. (George William), 1861-1944 Nye, Gerald P. (Gerald Prentice), 1892-1971 Owen, Robert L. (Robert Latham), 1856-1947 Pepper, George Wharton, 1867-1961 Pound, Roscoe, 1870-1964 Shanley, James Andrew, 1896-Stecher, Karl, 1891-Stone, Harlan Fiske, 1872-1946 Taft, Robert A. (Robert Alphonso), 1889-1953 Taft, William H. (William Howard), 1857-1930 Thomas, Norman, 1884-1968 Tilson, John Q. (John Quillin), 1866-1958 Tinkham, George Holden Viereck, George Sylvester, 1884-1962 Villard, Oswald Garrison, 1872-1949

### **Corporate Bodies**

America First Committee
American Civil Liberties Union
American Friends of Spanish Democracy

Wigmore, John Henry, 1863-1943

Keep America Out of War Congress Women's International League for Peace and Freedom Yale Law School Yale University -- Faculty